MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
FEBRUARY 16, 2007
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, FEBRUARY 16, 2007, BEGINNING AT 9:05 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of 16 February 2007
shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, GLADYS C.
BAISA, JO ANNE JOHNSON, WILLIAM J. MEDEIROS,
MICHAEL J. MOLINA, JOSEPH PONTANILLA, MICHAEL P.
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR DENNIS A. MATEO, AND CHAIR
G. RIKI HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: NONE.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, all nine members of the
Council are present.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
This morning, we have our colleague from the island of Molokai, Mr. Mateo, to give
the opening remarks, after which we shall all in unison repeat the Pledge of
Allegiance. Mr. Mateo.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Vice-Chair Mateo.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Let us all rise and repeat the Pledge of Allegiance

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for those words of wisdom, Mr. Mateo, this morning.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.

TESTIMONY ON CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, regarding testimony on ceremonial resolutions,
we have not received any requests.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ladies and gentlemen, we have one testimonial resolution posted for
today's agenda. If there is anyone wishing to provide comment on this resolution,
please make yourself known and we will be happy to provide you with an opportunity
to share your thoughts with the Council.
Seeing no--yes, Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Not, nothing, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, seeing no one coming forward, with no objection, Chair
is closing testimony on ceremonial resolutions.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
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The following ceremonial resolution was presented.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTION
RESOLUTION
NO. 07-16
CONGRATULATING BENJAMIN MASSENBURG FOR
BEING NAMED A CANDIDATE IN THE 2007
PRESIDENTIAL SCHOLARS PROGRAM
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA:
MR. CHAIR, I MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF THE
RESOLUTION ENTITLED "CONGRATULATING BENJAMIN
MASSENBURG FOR BEING NAMED A CANDIDATE IN THE
2007 PRESIDENTIAL SCHOLARS PROGRAM".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Balsa, seconded by Mr. Victorino, for the
adoption of the resolution. Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Mr. Chair, may I have the Clerk read the resolution in its
entirety.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Mr. Chair, it gives me great privilege and it's a wonderful honor
this morning to be here on this very auspicious occasion where we honor one of
Maui's students who has attained this incredible honor. It's just so amazing that we
have a, a candidate in the 2007 Presidential Scholars Program here on Maui.
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You know, when King Kehau—Kekaulike High School first began, I remember
because I had a grandson there at the time, and the school struggled and Principal
Scofield struggled. They struggled with a campus that wasn't quit complete and a lot
of the facilities not being there. And for a new school, they were trying to figure out
what colors they would, would have. And I remember their first graduation and what
a sad situation all of this organizing was, being a new school.
Well, I think in the last month, King Kekaulike High School has really made Maui
proud. And couple weeks ago, we had their, their championship football team; and,
today, we have a championship scholar and that really makes me proud.
You know, my interest is in scholarship and leadership because these folks will be
the leaders for tomorrow; and we hope that some day, they'll be sitting in these chairs
when we're in our rocking chairs, and that they will be in charge of the future of Maui
County.
His parents and grandparents are here with him today, and it tells me that part of this
achievement is the family. And I think that all of us need to look at our own family
and see how we can impact the success of our kids so that they, too, will have the
opportunities.
I had the privilege this morning to spend some time with the family prior to the
meeting. And I will leave the details of this incredible feat to discuss when we have
the family up here, but I want to extend my congratulations of the entire County of
Maui. And I'm very, very honored, and we wish him well.
Somebody asked me, "Why are you doing this? He's a nominee." I said, "Well,
there's great honor involved in being a nominee," but we fully expect to have him
back as the winner.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, I'd like to also echo the sentiments of my
colleague. I've known the Massenburgs for many, many years, going back to truly
his "hana beta" days and playing soccer, and them being a very active part of our
community. And the values they've instilled in their son is a real tribute to the family,
the grandparents, especially, for what they've put forth for their children and now their
grandson.
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I'd like to also echo our congratulations from my family to their family for a job well
done—and I expect him to be the National winner also.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
And it's very gratifying for me, or I guess for all of us, to see our young folks from
Maui County being recognized for such a prestigious program like the Presidential
Scholars Program.
Obviously, this young man has a very bright future. And I'd like to recognize his
parents, as well, Mr. and Mrs. Massenburg. They're very active with King Kekaulike
School. And, as Member Baisa had mentioned, a key to a child's success is parent
involvement. So outstanding job. And I believe young Ben's grandparents are here
as well, too, to recognize this fine achievement.
So congratulations for a job well done.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I'd like to also echo my really heartfelt congratulations
because being an honor student, even I guess with all the distractions we have on
this beautiful island, it's really tough. And particularly given all of the publicity we see
about drugs and kids getting into trouble, it's really gratifying to know that here's a
role model who's really setting an example for other young students to really try and
achieve this.
I also want to thank his teachers. And I know we've got a couple people who have
teaching background on this body itself, and it's really important that we give credit to
those teachers because they're not always the highest paid. They have to put up
with some long hours and sometimes not having all the supplies that they need.
DOE isn't always supportive of every single program that they have. So I want to
applaud the principal and the teachers who also have helped bring this young man
along to achieve this wonderful goal.
And I wish him luck, and we'll all be rooting for him.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BALSA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Mr. Chair, may we invite the recipient and his family down to
the chamber floor.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If the Massenburgs will please join the Members.
Ms. Balsa, if you would please, for the Members, introduce the family and our
recipient.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: It gives me great pleasure to introduce you to this outstanding
family, and I see grandma and grandpa. Would you like to come back just for a
second, please. We'd like to introduce you. Come, come down.
Okay. We'd like to introduce you to Ben's grandparents, the "senior" Ben--Benjamin
Massenburgs; and to his parents, the "junior", I guess, Ben and Juliana
Massenburgs.
And it gives me great, great pleasure to introduce you to our honoree today. This is
Benjamin Massenburg. Ben, come say a few words.
MASTER MASSENBURG: I just want to thank you, Chairman. I just want to thank all you
guys for celebrating this honor with me; and, specifically, I want to thank God for all
his blessings; and thank my family for encouraging me and being right with me
throughout all my school; and just thank all the teachers and staff; and Kula School,
Kalama School, and King Kekaulike High School--public schools all the way; and,
yeah, thank Maui County.
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COUNCILMEMBER BA1SA: 1 think, I think Ben's father wanted to make a few remarks. Go
right ahead, please. Today is your day, too.
MR. MASSENBURG: Oh, I just want to thank the Council and tell you what an honor it is to
be here with you, and especially with my son. I mean, there's a lot of
accomplishments that you can have in life, and I think--I, I'm so proud of, of, of what
he's done and what he's accomplished. And I look around this room and know that
there's a lot of people in this room that have contributed to his upbringing, and I just
want to thank you for this recognition and time. Thank you,
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I would like to thank you very much for being here, and we
wish you well. And we hope you'll come back with that trophy or that certificate or
whatever they give you.
Thank you, Council.
MASTER MASSENBURG: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, the Chair has been made aware of a technical
difficulty, so I will be calling a short recess, subject to the call of the Chair.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 9:23 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 9:27 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council meeting of 16 February 2007 shall return to order.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-16.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with testimony. Prior to the
convening of today's meeting, we received six requests from individuals requesting to
testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Before proceeding with calling our first testifier forward, the Chair will say that you are
being granted three minutes to provide your testimony. Please state your name and
if you represent an organization, that organization's name.
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We are using a lighting system. At the beginning of your talk, you will see a green
light at the podium go on. At the two-minute thirty-second mark, the yellow light will
go on to indicate you have thirty seconds to conclude. At the three-minute mark, the
red light will go on and the Chair will have you end your testimony. Also, as part of
the decorum of these chambers, everyone is asked to either turn your cell phone off
or put it on the silent mode. The Chair will enforce decorum.
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, please call our first testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The first person to testify is Gina Flammer, testifying on
Bill 84 (2006), followed by Phil Feliciano.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MS. GINA FLAMMER, KULA COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION [testifying on Bill No. 84
(2006)1:
Good morning, Councilmembers.
My name is Gina Flammer, and I'm here from the Kula Community Association.
Thank you for allowing us this opportunity to give input into this issue.
Before I state our position on this bill, I'd first like to tell you a little bit about what
we've been doing. At this month's board meeting, we met with three bike tour
operators and learned about their operations. I also had the opportunity to meet with
Brian Kramer of Maui Mountain Riders, and personally observed several of the
sunrise tours and see some of the changes the companies are making. It's obvious
that there are some very positive changes that are happening.
I also got to observe a number of unescorted bikers and how they interact with the
escorted tours. I don't believe there's any discussion right now amongst those
owners to address current concerns, which is very unfortunate.
On the bill being discussed today, our Board of Directors supports County efforts to
require the indemnification of the County on bicycle tour operators' insurance
policies, and we recognize the County's need to address insurance coverage
amounts. As our expertise in this area is limited, we defer to the County to set rates
deemed necessary to adequately protect County taxpayer dollars.
We also support appropriations for the Department of Public Works' proposed
downhill bike tour study. This is a vehicle we need to comprehensively study the
industry and make educated decisions about proper and workable regulations. Its
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the correct mechanism for gathering input from all stakeholders in a neutral
environment.
Thank you very much for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Flammer.
Members, any questions for the lady this morning? Having none for the gentlelady,
we appreciate your comments. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Phil Feliciano, testifying on Bill No. 84 (2006), followed by
Brian D. Kramer.
MR. PHIL FELICIANO, CRUISER PHIL'S VOLCANO RIDERS 'testifying on Bill No. 84
(2006)1:
Good morning, Council Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. FELICIANO: Councilmembers. I'm Phil Feliciano from Cruiser Phi's Volcano Riders.
Before I get started, this kinda reminds me a little bit, last night it was so cold, I was
freezing and, and went to bed really late and got in bed; and my wife was really,
really hot, and she was, she was burning up--one of those moments. I was freezing;
she reached over and, and, and put her hand on my chest and warmed me up. She
gave me some aloha.
And that is what has happened with the bike tour industry and the community.
Mr. Muschietti and his committee reached out with some aloha, and that's where
we're at now working things out with them. I've submitted written testimony to you. I
stand behind the testimony that I've already written, but I would like to make a few
more comments.
I can't help wondering how an esteemed body of councilors here today can be voting
for an ordinance to increase insurance when you really don't have all the facts in front
of you. We're going to raise the insurance based on what may happen in the future.
You have now heard, I think you have testimony from my insurance agent, probably
two letters, as what it's going to cost my little company. And it's really not fair for you
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to tell me, you know, raise my prices, "Just go ahead and raise your prices. It's cost
of doing business." It's not about cost of doing business.
High insurance is not the answer. It only creates for larger settlements for me and for
the County. The County deals with many businesses that name the County as
additional insured. What about them? What about their insurance rates?
If the County sees a problem with this facility is its roads, the County should perhaps
fix those problems and, and help this industry. It's a world-renowned industry.
Public Works Committee had a police study that dates back to December of '05, and
was completed in the first quarter of '06. What we're doing today is totally different
from the observations that those police officers had back then. Your own
investigation shows that in ten years, the County has never lost any money due to
any liability issues from the bike tours. So why are we here?
In, in closing, I'd like to say that Bill No. 84 is arbitrary, it's punitive, it's only intended
to price my business out of business. And I ask for you to, to, to look--seriously look
at a task force and, and get the facts before we move forward. I humbly ask this with
all due respect.
Thank you
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Feliciano.
Members, any questions for the gentleman? Ms. Anderson.
Mr. Feliciano, could you please return. Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Feliciano, thanks for being here and thanks for providing the, the information that,
that you forwarded. I think Members have a copy of your testimony which has an
attachment from your insurance company, and I'd like some clarification if I might.
Currently, you are paying liability premiums in the neighborhood of 19,785. We have
another one here that says it's 19,425. But anyway, let's just--round numbers here,
19,000. And, and is that correct, you're currently paying 19,000-MR. FELICIANO: That's correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --in general liability?
MR. FELICIANO: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so should the insurance coverage be raised, your
company, your insurance company doesn't, doesn't give us a figure based on what
the bill reads.
MR. FELICIANO: I believe she told me, ma'am, that she probably wouldn't be able to get
five million. And that's why-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So she didn't quote you-MR. FELICIANO: --that's why.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --why, what five million would be?
MR. FELICIANO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And what was the reasoning for, for that? Did she gave
you a reason why she couldn't give-MR. FELICIANO: No, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --five million?
MR. FELICIANO: No. And, and she wanted to be here today, but she's really under the
weather this morning, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. So, so, I know that there is a floor amendment to
change the 5,000,000 to 3,000,000. And so she does quote 3,000,000, should you
require a--3,000,000--$3,000,000 occurrence/$6,000,000 aggregate limit, you would
need to purchase the 4,000,000 excess liability policy which has an annual premium
of 16, in round numbers, 16,000. So, you know, she, she.
MR. FELICIANO: In addition--that's in addition to what I'm already paying.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: In addition to the 19,000?
MR. FELICIANO: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And that would give you a total single occurrence
coverage of 4,000,000 because you're, currently, you're paying for 1,000,000, right?
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MR. FELICIANO; Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So that would raise it to 4,000,000, and would the
aggregate change at all or is the 6,000,000 aggregate still--because I'm not sure if
you have an aggregate coverage right now at all.
MR. FELICIANO: Yes, we do. It's 1,000,000, ah, 2,000,000 aggregate.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, 2,000,000 aggregate.
MR. FELICIANO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So an additional 6, would mean you would have a total
of 8,000,000 aggregate?
MR. FELICIANO: No, no.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It's going to be a total of six.
MR. FELICIANO: This would, this would--it would be a total of six aggregate. Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. So for the 3,000,000 single occurrence increase,
and then a total aggregate of 6,000,000, you're looking at an additional $16,000 a
year over the 19,000 you're already paying?
MR. FELICIANO: Yeah, that's what it looks like. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so I'm a little confused. If you're only paying, if
you're paying $19,000 for 1,000,000 coverage, and, and there's a possibility the
coverage could be increased by 3,000,000, why is the amount for the 3,000,000 only
16,000, when you're paying 19,000 for 1,000,000?
MR. FELICIANO: Well, well, I don't understand the insurance myself, but it sounds like, in
reading the letter, that she couldn't get--and, and this was based on what she called
"excess liability", and there was not a $3,000,000 policy. It would have to go to four
is, is how I read this.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I see.
MR. FELICIANO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So.
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MR. FELICIANO: In excess of the 1,000,000. So we'd still have the 1,000,000 as a primary

coverage, and I guess this would be like an umbrella.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I see.
MR. FELICIANO: I'm not sure if she understood the, the question. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, thank you. Maybe Ms. Johnson can further clarify
this when we get to the item-MR. FELICIANO: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --as a former insurance agent.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for the gentleman on his testimony, Members?
Having none, Mr. Feliciano, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Brian D. Kramer, testifying on Bill 84 (2006), followed by Mike,
ah, James Michael Cramer.
MR. BRIAN D. KRAMER, MOUNTAIN RIDERS [testifying on Bill No. 84 (200611:

Good morning, Mr. Chair, Members of the Council.
Brian Kramer with Mountain Riders.
Mountain Riders supports the establishment of a joint task force.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Use your microphone.
MR. KRAMER: Mountain Riders supports the establishment of a joint task force consisting
of members of the Maui Police Department; Maui County Publics Works and
Facilities; members of Kula, Pukalani, Makawao, Pala; senior bicycle company
executives; along with any other County officials as the, as the Council deems
appropriate.
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The purpose of the JTF would set standard operating procedures, guidelines, and
policies for guided bicycle operations on State and County roads. In addition, this
task force would evaluate the current insurance amounts currently in place and make
recommendations to the Council with regard to the amount of insurance required for
this type of activity on Maui.
The following actions are currently in effect and are subject to change based on the
final recommendations of the JTF, Currently, bicycle support vans are being pulled
off the roads as not to impede the normal flow of traffic. Bicyclists are instructed to
ride to the right of center instead of the center of the road. Tour leaders have been
instructed to ride on the shoulder of the road and remain on the shoulder where it's
safe. Specific areas on Highway 377 and 37 have all been identified. Mandatory
pull-off areas have been approved by all guided bicycle tour operators. A total of
thirty pull-offs have been identified. Procedures are in place to ensure that bicycle
groups remain spaced out in the residential areas of Kula. In addition, minimum
spacing of groups has been established. Meetings with local residents and
community associations have been held and we'll, and we will continue to solicit and
welcome their involvement in this process.
The bottom line is that if this body allows this bill to pass without some type of study
or review, we're going to affect the lives of scores of good, hardworking Maui people.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your testimony.
Members, any questions for Mr. Kramer on his testimony to you?
Having none, Mr. Kramer, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: James Michael Cramer, testifying on Bill 84 (2006), followed
by Paula Holroyde.
MR. JAMES CRAMER, MAUI MOUNTAIN CRUISERS [testifying on Bill No. 84 (2006)1:
Good morning, everyone.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning.
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MR. CRAMER: What a delight to be here today. Benjamin was such a great asset to our
County. Isn't it wonderful when we have people that are great boys, not just great
men. I was excited about what happened here today.
Thank you very much. I also liked the opening remarks about "Don't", and I guess
that's what I'd like to say as well.
Don't pass this insurance legislation the way it is. It's one of those things that is
going to affect a lot of us. It's going to affect me, personally. I very honestly could
lose my job, and I don't think that's the intent of this County Council or the Council
Chair, but to make this bicycle industry something that it really is already. Twenty
years of--over twenty years of experience out there has made it a safe industry.
I don't know how many of you have actually had the opportunity to do our ride, but, or
even accompany one of our vans, but the safety instructions that are given to these
people are very comprehensive. These people have good guidelines to follow, and
our industry has been working with the community, with the County Council, and we
are excited about the changes that are not only being made today, but have been
made over the years. This is something that is a real asset for the State of Hawaii,
not just the County of Maui. It's one of those things that I take great pride in.
I remember Linda Lingle, when she was putting in bike lanes over in Kihei and
Wailea, I was so excited and encouraged about just this kind of thing happening to
our County, encouraging an activity that is non-polluting, something that is really an
asset for all of us.
So don't make this and hamper this industry by increasing the insurance to a point
that none of us will be able to accept or afford.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Cramer.
Members, questions for the gentleman?
Having none, Mr. Cramer, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Paula Hoiroyde, testifying on Bill 84 (2006), followed by
Douglas A. Field.
(Councilmember Medeiros was excused from the meeting at 9:44 am.)
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MS. PAULA HOLROYDE [testifying on Bill No. 84 (2006)1:
Good morning, Chairman Hokama and Councilmembers.
I am Paula Holroyde, a long-time Kula resident and member of a small but
representative group working to return safety and sanity to the Upcountry roads.
Being an eternal optimist, I want to thank the bike companies for hearing the
concerns of the Upcountry community. I am thrilled to hear the vans will be off the
roads in the Kula area, even though last week, the vans were blocking the
intersection of 377 and 378 again. I truly hope this will give the bikers and the guides
the opportunity to feel they're not forced to maintain the speed of motor vehicles.
Hopefully, by traveling a little slower, there will be a decrease in the number of
accidents.
Secondly, I need to correct some of the numbers that were given to me by the
Haleakala National Park. After Wendy's--Wednesday's meeting, I called the National
Park and spoke to the person in charge of concessions to get a clarification, part of
which I have printed for you from the National Park website. The changes are:
There are five companies that are allowed to start within the National Park.
There are two company--two, two additional companies who are allowed to
bring their groups into the park, but must start their descent from outside the
park.
And there are nineteen instead of seventeen groups allowed at sunrise.
There is an average of forty tours a day starting inside the National Park, but
there is no cap on the total number of tours per day.
I have also printed the National Park "Doing Business in the Park", including the entry
fees; the "Commercial Use Authorization," which I'm told is $1,000,000 of insurance,
but you can't sue the Federal government; "Application for a Commercial Use
Authorization," which lists the requirements and the fees; the "Special Operations
and Safety Plan Addendum for Bike Tours," which includes inspections, number,
spacing of groups, accident reports, and do not obstruct traffic.
I have also printed for you The Honolulu Advertiser, May of '06, State to pay
1.3 million for a bike accident. The taxpayers of Maui need to be protected from the
lawsuits due to injuries and deaths on roads while participating in commercial
activities.
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The Council also needs to fund the Public Works' study of the bike industry proposed
by Councilman Pontanilla. Until the study is funded and concluded, real changes
and regulations to make the bike industry a level playing field for both the guided and
the unguided bike tours cannot be tackled.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Holroyde.
Members, questions for the gentlelady on her testimony this morning?
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Just a real quick question, Chair.
Ms. Holroyde, thank you very much for providing this information. In your contact
with the Park people, have they identified for you accidents that have happened in
their jurisdiction? Do you have any
MS. HOLROYDE: No. No, I have not requested that, but I have included their, their
website. I can also get for you the phone number and the person to ask for that
information.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further questions?
Having none, Ms. Holroyde, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Douglas A. Field, testifying on County Communication
No. 07-80.
MR. DOUGLAS A. FIELD, MAUI OUTDOOR CIRCLE (testifying on County Communication
No. 07-80):
Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning.
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MR. HELD: I'm a long-time resident of Maui and of Hawaii. I came to Honolulu to work in
1947, and to Maui in 1967 to work at the college. I taught Spanish, French,
Portuguese, Spanish and Portuguese culture, and other subjects. I'm here
representing the Maui Outdoor Circle, and we are interested in an ordinance to
prevent aerial advertising.
There is an airplane which flies regularly over the Kihei and sometimes West Maui
coast, and it's quite annoying. And we're the only County which does not prohibit by
an ordinance such activity. Kauai County, the County of Honolulu, and Hawaii all
have ordinances. And your County Corporation Counsel has drawn such an
ordinance for us.
We are here to urge you to pass this ordinance, so we thank you so much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Field.
Members, any questions for the gentleman?
Having none, thank you very much, Mr. Field.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have three individuals who submitted
requests to testify after the convening of the meeting. Shall we proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Jimmy Lee Muschietti, testifying on Bill 84 (2006),
followed by Jon Thuro.
MR. JIMMY MUSCHIETTI, UPCOUNTRY CITIZENS FOR BIKE AND TRAFFIC SAFETY
[testifying on Bill No. 84 (2006)1:
Thank you very much. I'm Jimmy Muschietti, and I am the spokesperson for the
Upcountry Citizens for Bike and Traffic Safety. Good morning. Good morning,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. MUSCHIETTI: What I'd like to do--you guys have heard me talk to you, you know. I
don't think I could tell you anything I haven't already said. I think I've been talking too
much. I'm going to try to quote a couple of real quick things.
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First one I want to quote, with all respect, is Israel Ka--Kamakawiwaole, who said:
"Hawaiian is, to me, is a feeling of getting somewhere without stepping on anybody's
toes, without causing friction with anybody." And I think that kind of summarizes, in a
way, aloha.
Mr. Hokama, I noticed today in the paper, there's a comment about the attitude of
people ignoring our laws on the island, and that's been pervasive in this industry up
until recently.
Ms. Anderson suggested that we look at rules and regulations in, in the industry, and
tie it, I think, into their business license perhaps.
We have Mr. Molina who also suggested a task force to help organize these needed
efforts.
Ms. Baisa, who mentioned a bicycle association where people sit down and discuss
these issues, and work on safety programs to address the community's concerns.
Mr. Pontanilla, the study that was just mentioned.
I know Ms. Johnson and Mr. Medeiros have also made similar requests.
And, lastly, I think Mr. Victorino may have said it best in many ways when he said, in
the last PWC meeting, "Safety is the pressing issue. I think that's important that we
don't forget this." When he said safety is the, is the pressing issue, and we can't
forget this, it's not just getting sued. He said it's the fact that someone gets hurt on
our island, and no one wants to see this. The safety issue somehow got narrow,
narrowed down to this insurance bill. You know, I, I understand. But we don't want
to lose sight of the safety issue.
That's it. That's all I have to say. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Muschietti.
Members, questions for the gentleman?
MR. MUSCHIETTI: Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Having none, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
February 16, 2007
Page 20

DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Jon Thuro, testifying on Bill 84 (2006), followed by Peter
Capriotti.

MR. JON THURO, MAUI MOUNTAIN CRUISERS ftestifying on Bill No. 84 (2006)1:
Good morning, Council and Chair Members [sic].
Thank you for allowing me to testify. My name is Jon Thuro, and I'm with Maui
Mountain Cruisers. I'm, I'm speaking to you today regarding Bill 84 to increase the
insurance on only the downhill guided bicycle tours.
First, I really think that this is a economic prohibitive bill that would cripple the bike
industry and put a lot, if not all, out of business.
It's very hard as it is now to make enough to pay the bills, and to ask a business to
have to pay more is not fair. There is, at this time, only one guided bicycle tour
company that uses Baldwin Avenue 100 percent of the time. Some bike companies
choose not to use it at all, and others use it about 20 percent of the time.
As for regulation, the guided bike tours have always been regulated by the Hawaii
Revised Statutes, the Federal and other County Codes, whereas the unguided are
not regulated. To allow that industry to not be accountable creates an uneven
playing field for the rest of the guided tour companies.
The community asked us to make changes, and we listened. The bikes for the
industry have moved off the road to the shoulder, and the vans and trailers are no
longer following behind and are sitting on the side of the road to allow traffic to
proceed as fast as they want.
The insurance agent that was working with me on mine--that has my insurance, has
tried very hard to acquire quotes, but I have not been able to heard from him until this
morning and he has not been able to give me quotes. But he did tell me that it would
be very high if, if it was attainable.
So I think that Bill 84, it's, it's, it's punitive, it's arbitrary, and a task force really needs
to be addressed here to, to get more information on it. And I think that's what needs.
Now, a little bit more, too. I've been in this business for twenty-five years, and my
company has worked very hard on safety with the National Park. A lot of the, the, the
information that they use is from me and Phil Feliciano. We worked on it twenty-five
years ago.
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I do a lot for the community with my business. Even Gladys Baisa helped me out.
And I don't know if you remember me, but you helped me get vans for my canoe
paddling kids at Haleakala Waldorf School, which I coach, and I needed those vans
badly to, to get the kids down there. We, we do a lot for as much as we can. My
wife, my lovely wife up there, does a lot of work with the community on donations to
schools, and we don't turn down anybody. They, they, they bring in their request, we
send out the checks. I just got one from a girl that you might all know, Kaimana Lee,
who's a very good volleyball player, and she's requesting a donation for a luau she's
doing at her college.
We try as much as we can to, to give back to the community--and that's what
businesses do.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Thuro.
Members, any questions? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Mr. Thuro, thanks for being here.
You said that you heard back from your agent this morning?
MR. THURO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and he said he couldn't give you a quote because?
MR. THURO: It takes too long. He says you've gotta have loss runs. They gotta be sent
in.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Say that again. Loss?
MR. THURO: Loss, loss runs--your loss runs. They have to be sent in, which.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: What's a loss run?
MR. THURO: Well, it would mean if you had claims or if somebody had filed a claim against
you, against your insurance company for some--for money. So they want to know
what you have before they can determine, you know, how much they want to pay
you; if you're a risk or to, in that type of area.
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So, you know, I haven't been able to do that because I, I called him only a couple
days ago, and I said I, I really need to know what the figures would be. He said you
need to take some time to do that, to get the figures back.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, it--you don't know of anybody in the industry who's
done that yet? I mean, we do have a quote here for-MR. THURO: Phil. I think Phil-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Phil.
MR. THURO: --has, has got his quote. I'm not sure about the other companies.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. THURO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Are there any other questions for Mr. Thuro?
Having none, thank you very much for your testimony.
MR. THURO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, the last person who signed up to testify today is
Peter Capriotti, testifying on Bill 84 (2006).
MR. PETER CAPRIOTTI [testifying on Bill No. 84 (2006)1:
Aloha, Council. Thank you for having us here to testify. And I really need more time
to say what I have to say here.
I've got some, a lot of reports on accidents and death; and, you know, really, frankly,
it just makes me sick to hear these people cry about a loss of wages, loss of jobs.
They are making millions of dollars. This is an affront to our community. It has been
affront for a long time. When you have so many deaths, so many injuries on a
regular basis, and they are working on safety--they need to work on safety. When
those people stop flowing into the emergency room and, and, and straining our
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resources, then, then you could say we have done our job. But up till then, really, it's
just a sham.
And I'm a contractor. I went in to--I've been getting permits for my signs for quite
some time. And one day, I was told, "You can't get a permit without a license,
without a contractor's license." So for six months, I couldn't apply for, for a
contractor--for permits. And I had to, six months, I had to get a license; I had to get
insurance; and I have to carry $5,000,000 insurance just to rent equipment. I don't
understand why these people are crying when the whole community has been up in
arms over this for years.
I think Mike Molina can testify. For years, he's chaired Makawao Main Street. And I
know his wife was, was even run off the road, like many of us and our families have
been here.
And I know they've made great improvements. But let me tell you, I'm here not only
for myself, but I'm here testifying for Phil Swatek who is from Olinda Community
Association who wanted to be here, but was working today. And we've been
discussing this for years, the impact on the intersection to Baldwin and Makawao,
Haumana Road, now Haiku Road, and Kokomo, Kaluanui Road and Baldwin. I'm
sorry that many of you haven't had time to really see what's going on there, and the
unguided tour is the worst.
Now, I know it's not fair to the people who do pay insurance, but all these have to be
regulated. This is your chance to start regulating, okay. There's much regulation that
needs to be done. This is just the first step.
So I would like to see the Council come out and say, "Yes, we're interested in, in
safety. We're interested in what the community has to say. We're, we're not just
about commercialism, okay. We're about safety. We're about the, about the interest
of the community of Maui, about Upcountry people that have to endure this."
I had a very good friend. He worked for Cruiser Bob for years. And Cruiser Bob
thought, "Gee, it would be great if we went off in a private property, we didn't have to
be on public roads." This gentleman was a friend of mine, and he used to say,
"Cruise and bruise and lose 'em." That's what they used to say. Unfortunately, he
fell off a bicycle and is paraplegic for the rest of his life.
I'm also testifying for Ann Bizan, my cousin who was so injured that she didn't want to
come back to Maui on a bicycle tour. I'm also-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Capriotti, you need to end your testimony, please.
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MR. CAPRIOTTI: --testifying for Robert Morris, who was seventy-three years old when he
died just a few months ago.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Capriotti.
Members, any questions for Mr. Capriotti? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Mr. Capriotti, thank you very much for coming.
You were waving that paper when you said "accidents." Do you have statistics on
accidents?
MR. CAPRIOTTI: Yes, I do. I have a few of 'em, and it just only covers a few years. But I
believe they're somewhere in the vicinity between fifteen and twenty deaths. You
know, I, if I had the time, I could--this is a death right here. This is paraplegic.
Mechanical failure; 2000, injured right, fracture left, broken right. I mean it, it just
goes on and on.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: What, what, where, where did you get those stats from,
sir?
MR. CAPRIOTTI: I got it from a confidential source; but, in fact, they, they are bicycle tour
accident lawsuits; and this, this just covers a few years. And I'll be glad to share
them with anybody who wants to see them, but.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Could you please leave them. Is there, is there
something on there that needs to be remain confidential? Your source?
MR. CAPRIOTTI: I, I believe that I can make them available to you, and I'd love to make
them available to you because it really does affect our community when we see
people injured on a regular basis. You know, I've, I've talked to Dr. Mills down there
and he, you know, my work, ex-wife used to work at the hospital, and I know there's a
steady stream of injuries. You know, this really takes away from, you know, from the
needs of our community, and.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, now, wait, wait, wait. We gotta stay on point, okay.
MR. CAPRIOTTI: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So you can leave that paperwork with us today, or do
you need to take something off of it?
MR. CAPRIOTTI: Yes. I, I, I could. I could. This is just part of it. This only covers about
three years, but it shows some of the horrific accidents that's taken place on County
roads. And whether the County wins or not, they have to divert their attention. That's
the whole thing. We have to divert our medical facilities, our police and fire facilities,
and our lawyers to defend these suits whether they win or not. It's a, it's a diversion
for the County. What are we getting back?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. So if you could leave those right now today, then
we can have staff make copies for the Members, 'cause this really is the issue about
the insurance. It is protecting the County from liability should someone should be
seriously injured.
Now I want to, I want to go back to your friend who became paraplegic. Was he on a
bike tour when that happened?
MR. CAPRIOTTI: He was--fell off a bicycle on a bike tour. He was actually running, and it
wasn't immediate. It wasn't--he got a concussion and later it turned into paralysis.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so did he file a lawsuit against the bike companies
or, and/or the County?
MR. CAPRIOTTI: No, he didn't. As many, as I found out, many of these people who are
injured don't even want to deal with it because it's such an emotional--my cousin, she
could probably settle with a million dollars, but she didn't even want to come back
here to file that suit.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, so, you're talking about people who don't live on, on
Maui . . .
MR. CAPRIOTTI: Well, when he was transported back to the care of his family when he
became paraplegic.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I see.
MR. CAPRIOTTI: He had to go back east and there was no way he could come back and,
and file the suit. He went back to Boston where his family cared for him.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And do you recall if he was on a County roadway when
he was injured?
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MR. CAPRIOTTI: I'm not sure if it was County or Federal.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah.
MR. CAPRIOTTI: But he was a tour guide. He was an ex-Marine and very fit. And, you
know, he had an accident and went back east to get medical attention and then he
never came back.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much for bringing this
information. We appreciate it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Capriotti, we have another question from Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, sir. Thank you for being here.
MR. CAPRIOTTI: Sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you for bringing information about deaths and accidents
because from the very beginning when 1 arrived here and we were talking about this,
my questions have been, "Somebody show me the statistics for the accidents and
the deaths," and they've been very difficult to come by. In fact, one of the bicycle
owners told me he had never been asked to present his records, which I thought was
a very relevant piece of information if we're going to ask for insurance coverage
which is always based on a loss record. And I know insurance company keep those
because they use them to rate your policy or you don't get any insurance. I ran a
very large transportation operation at MEO for many years, so I'm quite familiar with
the insurance situation.
So, anyway, thank you for bringing that, and I hope you'll leave whatever you have
with us to look at.
The other thing I wanted to ask you is, do you support this increase to 5 mil, and do
you think it will help with the safety problem?
MR. CAPRIOTTI: I think it's only the first step in regulating an industry that's needed to be
regulated a long, long time ago. And if the County begins here, this is just the first
step. You've got all these unlicensed tours to deal with. They're coming out of
Kokomo, and they don't know where to go. They're on a dangerous road. The
County roads Upcountry are not fit. They're supposed to be 21 feet wide. Some of
'em are only 14 and 16 feet wide. The larger trucks and Humvees can barely get by
each other. County . . . between Makawao and Kokomo is very critical. You can go
measure that yourself. People can't stay on the road there. That is a tight place.
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And we've, we've got so many subdivisions. More people going it. It's not the
Upcountry. You've got tourists coming up there. It's a dangerous mix of traffic. And
when there's any kind of problem at Baldwin, then people have to go up there to get
to their communities of Upper Haiku. And, and we're growing by 35 percent in Haiku.
People don't realize that those country roads are built for the military. They are not
built for the cars and the trucks that we have for today . . . bicycles that have never
been there, people trying to find a map, trying to look after their kids, things spill all
over the road going over Maliko Gulch.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Considering that the bikes are there and the roads are the way
they are and, you know, I travel them every day so I, I understand thoroughly. In fact,
I passed four going up the hill this morning, coming down from my home on Upper
Kimo really early in the morning about five-thirty, so I'm very familiar. I'm wondering,
you know, is it a matter of limiting the number of bike tours? Is that where we're
going?
MR. CAPRIOTTI: Well, personally, I'd like to see all bike tours do the same thing we do
with horses. We can't ride our horses on the road anymore even though we're
allowed to. We go to private property and we make a deal with the landlord. We pay
our insurance, and we're out of sight and out of mind.
Certainly, with the millions of dollars they're making, this is what I was saying that
Cruiser Bob was thinking ahead of time. You build your own road, you make it safe.
You don't have the run the tours. You cut some of your cost and, actually, it's a, a
win-win situation for everyone because unless the County is willing to widen these
roads Upcountry, make them safe, and then if they do accommodate bicycles, don't
we want that for the local residents to go on so we can--people would like to walk.
They used to walk from Kokomo and, and Kauhikoa into town on the old sidewalk
there. I think it would help a lot if the County would fix the roads. But, as my
neighbor says, I think I'll be dead before anything is done--and it hasn't been done in
sixty years. So unless somebody has a plan, does anybody know if there's any plan
to improve and widen the roads Upcountry and make bike lanes? I mean, I know
they have them in Kihei, but we certainly don't have enough road [sic] on the roads
that are, are, are, as it is.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank, thank you. I think you've pointed out one of the things
that we need to think about, and that is the fact that even if we raise the insurance
amount, it's one step. There are many other things that we need to look at.
Thank you very much.
MR. CAPRIOTTI: Well, can I make a suggestion that the unlicensed tour.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
February 16, 2007
Page 28

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. No, Mr, Capriotti.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Thank you, sir.
MR. CAPRIOTTI: The unlicensed tours be regulated.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Capriotti, can you hold on one second. We have another question.
Members, please ask questions on the testimony provided.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Mr. Capriotti, you said that you have to keep a $5,000,000 liability insurance for your
company, and you're in construction?
MR. CAPRIOTTI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And is the reason because it's, it's high risk to your
employees, construction work?
MR. CAPRIOTTI: Well, if we go—if you go on a lift, if you get a scissor lift or if you go on,
going to go up over 12 feet, you know, you have to have, comply with OSHA; you
have to have safety straps; you have to be familiar with the equipment and so forth
and so on. And so we go through this, and then they require that as a liability in case
somebody falls off a lift. But, you know, in the last twenty years.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Excuse me. OSHA requires that?
MR. CAPRIOTTI: Well, if you're a contractor, you have to, to comply with OSHA, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so OSHA requires you to have the $5,000,000
liability insurance?
MR. CAPRIOTTI: The rental company requires that. And so this is what we cover because
most construction companies do because if they want to rent that's, that's the
benchmark is, is 5,000,000. And if you got two people on a lift, and let's say the thing
fell down, you know, or two or three people fell down, you would have to have that
kind of coverage.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. And then the other thing you mentioned was
these companies are making millions of dollars. What is the basis of that statement?
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What's your knowledge that— 'cause nobody's given us any financial statements
telling us what kind of money they're making.
MR. CAPRIOTTI: We figure the five companies are making approximately with the, with the
amount of bikes, around 20,000,000.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Aggregate, the five companies?
MR. CAPRIOTTI: I'm not sure about that. But, if you, if you count the amount of tours that
are coming down, it's in the millions. I can't say exactly. I was, I was told twenty-maybe that's not correct. I think if you do your, your math on it, you'll come out that
they do make at, the companies at least make a million dollars of profit a year.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Mr. Capriotti, Members?
Having none, Mr. Capriotti, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, that concludes the testimony of individuals who
have signed up to testify. I would note that we have received written testimony.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, with no objections, we shall accept written testimony for
today, the sixteenth of February, 2007, regular Council meeting, and closing of public
testimony for today's meeting.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION,

CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Mr, Clerk.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY RECEIVED
FROM THE FOLLOWING WERE MADE A PART OF THE RECORD
OF THIS MEETING:
1.
2.
3.
4.

Lynne Woods, Chairperson, Small Business Regulatory
Review Board;
Phil Feliciano, Cruiser Phil's Volcano Riders;
Kathi Pierceall, Finance Insurance, Ltd. (217/07 & 2/16/07);
Richard Goodenough, President, Maui Bicycle Tour Association;
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5.
6.
7.
8.

Jon Thuro, Maui Mountain Cruisers;
Kula Community Association;
Paula Holroyde;
"Bicycle Tour Accidents - Lawsuits" submitted by Peter Capriotti.

The following committee reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
NO.
07-1
Recommending the following:
That RESOLUTION NO.
07-17 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE
APPLICATION FOR AND ACCEPTANCE OF A GRANT OF FUNDS FROM
STATE OF HAWAII, DEPARTMENT OF ATTORNEY GENERAL CRIME
PREVENTION & JUSTICE AWARENESS DIVISION RELATING TO HAWAII
ANTI-TRAFFICKING TASK FORCE", be ADOPTED; and
2.

That BILL NO. 1 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO THE DEPARTMENT OF POLICE", be PASSED
ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

3.

That County Communication No. 07-16, from the Budget Director, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO, 07-1 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-1. Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
This report details your Budget and Finance Committee's review and recommended
approval of a revised resolution authorizing the application and acceptance of
$15,000 in grant funds from the State of Hawaii, Department of Attorney General
Crime Prevention and Justice Awareness Division to the Department of Police for a
Hawaii Anti-Trafficking Task Force.
Your Committee was informed by the Chief of Police that there is a growing problem
of the human trafficking throughout the United States, and this grant will be used to
train Maui police officers to evaluate and address the problem in our County.
Though there were not being any recorded cases of smuggling of foreigners into our
County, there have been several cases on Oahu.
Your Committee also, through this report, recommends passage of the bill to amend
the Fiscal Year 2007 Budget to reflect acceptance of the grant funds and the filing of
the County Communication, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Seeing none, all in favor of
the motion say "aye,"
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BA1SA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND
CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-17 and BILL
NO. 1 (2007).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
NO.
07-2
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 2 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS AND
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and
be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-17, from the Budget Director, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-2 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 07-2. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair. This report again details your Budget and
Finance Committee's January 29 review and recommended passage of a bill to
amend to the Fiscal Year 2007 Budget relating to the grant revenues to reflect an
increased appropriation of $429,264 for the Deposit Beverage Container Program.
The additional amount appropriated is the result of monies furnished by the State
Department of Health relate--relating to its contract with the County in administering
the Deposit Beverage Container Program. Of the total appropriation increase,
$350,000 is for the, the Department of Health's share of the County's long-delayed
Kihei Recycling and Redemption Center project which the Solid Waste Division Chief
projected to be completed in this current fiscal year.
Your Committee voted to recommend passage of the proposed bill and the filing of
the County Communication.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Further discussion, Members? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, Mr. Chair, I'm just going to take this opportunity,
since the Council was never given an opportunity, as far as I know of. I, I'm
disappointed at where they have located the recycling center. Recycling center is
located in the regional park parcel where our Plan showed tennis courts.
So I hope somewhere down the road when the park starts being developed, that they
develop this recycling center in a way that it can be relocated to another location. I
appreciate that they've done it because Ws very necessary that we have something
up and running, but I, I don't think it's in the proper location for a long term, for
long-term use. And so I'm just putting in my two cents now. I know our Public Works
Director is here. I hope he hears me, that they can find another location for this in the
future as we develop the regional park.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson, the Chair can share with you and the rest of the Members
this morning, that there will be an item in one of our standing committees to take up
the issue of whether or not the County would like to continue doing the State's job.
And if we choose not to, then the State will need to relocate on their property the
facility. So you will have an opportunity in the near future.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That's very nice to hear. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all
in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND
CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Medeiros.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 2 (2007).
COMMITTEE REPORT
07-3
- POLICY COMMITTEE:
NO.
Recommending the following:
1.

That the nomination of Kent Hiranaga, replacing Diane Shepherd, to the Maui
Planning Commission be APPROVED for a term expiring on March 31, 2008;

2.

That a copy of this committee report be TRANSMITTED to the Mayor of the
County of Maui.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-3 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, that
Committee Report 07-3 be adopted. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman. Your Policy Committee met on January 30, 2007,
and discussed the correspondence received on January [sic] 29, 2006, from Mayor
Arakawa, transmitting the nomination of Kent Hiranaga to the Maui Planning
Commission to replace Diane Shepherd for a term ending March 31, 2008.
Mr. Hiranaga appeared before the committee, responded to questions; provided
greater insight on, on his perspectives and growth of Maui County. His prior applica,
ah, his prior participation with the Board of Variances and Appeals, as well as the
Water Supply, and his business background was determined to make him a viable
candidate.
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The Policy Committee therefore recommends the following: that the nomination of
Mr. Kent Hiranaga to the Maui Planning Commission be approved for a term expiring
on March 31, 2008; and that a copy of this committee report be transmitted to the
Mayor of the County of Maui.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
As I've stated in committee on this particular issue, the sitting Mayor now would have,
you know, if the opportunity had presented itself, I think like to have a chance to at
least visit a little bit more with Mr. Hiranaga.
1 also, from a personal perspective, think he's a, a very capable gentleman. I
appreciate his service. My basic concerns are still the same as they were in
committee, though. It's about maintaining balance. It's about the fact that we have
people with real estate background very heavily weighted on the Commission
already. Gender balance is another issue.
So for me, I think to maintain that kind of balance, we really need to be very careful
on our Planning Commission because I really believe that the community deserves to
have a little bit more representation of what is reflective of a wide variety of
experience from the community.
So I will be maintaining my "no" vote. It is not anything person against Mr. Hiranaga,
but I will be maintaining my "no" vote. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
You know, during the, the Policy Committee meeting on this, we did have a
representative from the Mayor's Office come down and ask us to allow her office the
opportunity to bring forward a nomination for this position. And so my "no" vote was
in honor of that request.
And contrary to a "VIEWPOINT" the Mayor put in The Maui News not long after we
took action, Mayor Tavares did not yield to him to make this appointment. I spoke
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with her about it, and she said they had no such conversation regarding Kent
Hiranaga.
So my, my "no" vote is going to stand. I think that, you know, it is only eighteen
months; and, and I was going to say, "I guess he can't do much damage in eighteen
months," but that's not very fair either. I'm sure he'll, I'm sure he'll represent fairly on
the board and it has nothing to do personally with Mr. Hiranaga. It has to do with
allowing the new Administration to put the people in, in place on the Planning
Commission that will serve during the term that the sitting Mayor has, number one.
Number two, it also has to do with the fact that Kihei is the fastest growing community
on this island. And we lost a very, a very good Planning Commissioner from Kihei,
that Mr. Hiranaga is going to be replacing. And I just felt we needed to have
someone from Kihei on that board.
And, and I do have a problem with an active real estate agent being involved on the
Board. I just think it's a conflict. It's difficult to separate your profession from decision
making on land use issues for anybody, and so I think it's kind of unfair to put him in
that position. But he, he, he, he applied, so that's the basis of my "no" vote,
Mr. Chair, and I just want to make that clear it has nothing to do personally with
Mr. Hiranaga. I've spent a lot of time watching Board of Water Supply meetings
when they were available, and I thought he was fair in that position. So that's the
basis for my "no" vote.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I'll be supporting the motion approving Kent Hiranaka [sic] to the Maui Planning
Commission. We all know that he served on the Board of Variance and Appeals, as
well as the Water Board. And he's done a really, really good job on both
commissions.
For me, when I look at my district, Kahului, which we don't have a representative on
the Planning Commission, Mr. Hiranaga is a welcome sight.
Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion on the motion before you? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'll be supporting Mr. Hiranaga's nomination. You know, as we discussed in
committee, I don't know if it was based on a communication breakdown or a
misunderstanding between Mr. Hiranaga and the incoming Administration, but it
would seem that Mr. Hiranaga might be considered a victim of circumstance because
I think if they had had a chance to talk extensively prior to the committee meeting,
then maybe, you know, things could have been worked out between Mr. Hiranaga
and the Administration as to whether to proceed forward with his nomination or he
could have considered maybe even withdrawing. But, nonetheless, we're here at this
point. So my feeling is this is just a temporary appointment,. It's, I believe, a
fourteen-month appointment. And, Mr. Hiranaga, as we all know, has served on
various boards and commissions and has done an outstanding job. He takes the
perspective of the kamaaina, and he comes from a long generation of folks that have
lived here in this County. So, I, I believe he has a very balanced perspective on the
needs of our community and will serve this Planning Commission well.
So he knows that he'll need to prove himself, and that if the new Administration likes
what they see, then I'm sure they will consider nominating him for the, for a five-year
stay should they like what he's doing.
And I think it also needs to be mentioned that there will be two more openings on the
Commission coming. So the Administration can consider, in terms of geographical
balance, an appointment from the South Maui area for one of these two positions that
are--will be opening up later.
So, Mr. Chairman, that's all I have to say, and I'll be supporting Mr. Hiranaga's
appointment. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BALSA, MOLINA,
PONTANILLA, VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR
MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON AND
JOHNSON.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have six "ayes"; two "noes", Ms. Anderson, Ms. Johnson; one
"excused", Mr. Medeiros. The motion passes.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
07-4
- POLICY COMMITTEE:
NO.
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-18 , entitled "APPROVING THE APPOINTMENT
OF BRIAN T. MOTO AS THE CORPORATION COUNSEL", be ADOPTED;
and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-35, from the Mayor, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr, Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-4
BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, that
Committee Report 07-4 be adopted. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman. Your Policy Committee met on January 30, 2007,
and discussed County Communication 07-35, from the Mayor, relating to the
appointment of Brian T. Moto as the Corporation Counsel.
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Mr. Moto appeared before the Committee, responded to questions, provided greater
insight on his perspective and views relative to the responsibility, accomplishments,
function of the Corporation Counsel, as well as the goals for improving the
department; 21 years of law practice, 15 years in County service, of which four
served as the Corporation Counsel. A list of accomplishments were highlighted, and
Mr. Moto's specific goals for improvements to the Department was specifically shared
with, with the Committee.

After much discussion, the Policy Committee voted to recommend that the proposed
resolution entitled "APPROVING THE APPOINTMENT OF BRIAN T. MOTO AS THE
CORPORATION COUNSEL" be adopted, and that the Communication 07-35 be
filed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Would it be appropriate at this time, since Mr. Moto is here, for, for my, for me to
pose a question to him?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
You know, I've been in these chambers for a long time, not just as a Councilmember,
but previous to that as an aide to Member Nishiki, and have observed the, the
Corporation Counsel, over the years, the various counsels that we've had. And, you
know, it's a very important position because everything we do has to be--have a legal
basis, and so we depend, our job depends on the advice that we can get from
Corporation Counsel and from Deputy Corporation Counsels who sit in this
chambers.
And so, my, my question to you, Mr. Moto, well, let me pref--preface it with one more
comment. I have found that in recent years, we often get a response from Deputy
Corporation Counsels that they don't have the answer to the question we're asking
on the floor that's very pertinent to the decision making that's going on at the time.
And I have found that it, it, it appears that the reason they don't have the answer is
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because they don't have a copy of the Hawaii Revised Statutes, or they don't have
Special Management Area regulations, or they don't have some, some legal
document in order to cite the law which is really what they're here to do for us, to give
us guidance based on what the law says. And so my question, Mr. Moto, is would
you be amenable to requiring all Corporation Counsels, Deputy Corporation
Counsels who serve this body and its committees, to make sure that they have an
on-line computer with them every time they are here to advise us because it would be
very simple for them to go on-line and, and look up the statute in question, look up
the County Code, a section that might be in question, and be able to give us an
answer, and, and if not an opinion, at least cite the law that is in question at the time?
Would, would you be amenable to that, Mr. Moto?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
ACTING CORPORATION COUNSEL BRIAN MOTO: Good morning, Mr. Chairman.
Yes. In fact, I've used that device myself on occasion.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so are you saying that you'll instruct them to come
to meetings with their computers so that we've got that backup?
ACTING CORPORATION COUNSEL: I can certainly do that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much.
Because I note, Mr. Chair, that during our budget sessions, we often have legal
questions. And deputy, actually, second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: First Deputy.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you. First Deputy Corporation Counsel Traci
Villarosa always has her computer and can give us immediate answers. And so I'd
just like to see that practice extended to all Committees and Council meetings.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Thank you, Mr. Moto.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Members? Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'll be supporting Mr. Moto's nomination. As we all know, he's, he is a very
hardworking, very well-prepared counselors. And he's dealt with many controversial
and difficult issues. And he has had, at many times, had to give us responses to this
body, which, you know, I can safely say can be very difficult at times. And he's given
answers to us on the fly.
Why, just the other day in the Public Works and Facilities Committee, we had the
Sunshine Law controversy, and Mr. Moto was there to respond to this Committee's
concerns.
And it is a testament to Mr. Moto's ability that he's been appointed and retained by
various Administrations, which is not very easy to do when, when you have
Administrations that have different philosophies. But when new Administrations
come in and see his work, I mean that speaks volumes.
So needless to say, I will support his nomination, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you?
The Chair will just quickly state that he looks forward, since Mr. Moto is being a
reappointment, to the raising of the bar of standards. And in his accomplishing, in, in
I looking forward to his accomplishing his raising of the standards, then therefore I
would expect that there will be less maintenance time for his office to deal with the
Council.
So saying that, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTAN I LLA,
VI CTORI NO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND
CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
February 16, 2007
Page 42

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Medeiros.
Mr, Clerk.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chair.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-18.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Chair, may we--may, may I request a, a short opportunity to be able to have
Mr. Moto be, be recognized and congratulated by this body.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo, thank you for that request. The Chair is intending that after
we take up the confirmation of the next two gentlemen, that the Chair will extend a
recess to allow not only the Members, but the various staff that wish to extend their
congratulations to the confirmated--confirmed members, that opportunity to share
their comments and aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you very much, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-5

- POLICY COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
That RESOLUTION NO. 07-19 , entitled "APPROVING THE APPOINTMENT
OF BENJAMIN M. ACOB AS THE PROSECUTING ATTORNEY", be
ADOPTED; and
2.

That County Communication No. 07-36, from the Mayor, be FILED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO, 07-5
BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 07-5. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman. Your Policy Committee met on January 30, 2007,
and discussed County Communication 07-36, from the Mayor, relating to the
appointment of Benjamin M. Acob as the Prosecuting Attorney.
Mr. Acob appeared before the committee, responded to questions; provided insight in
his perspective and views relative to the responsibility, functions, and directions of
the Prosecutor's office; 19 1/2 years of law experience, of which 15 years had been in
prosecution; served for the last 10 years as the First Deputy Prosecuting Attorney;
and has worked in each division of the Department and is knowledgeable of each
role and duty.
After much discussion, the Policy Committee voted to recommend that the proposed
resolution entitled "APPROVING THE APPOINTMENT OF BENJAMIN M. ACOB AS
THE PROSECUTING ATTORNEY" be adopted, and that the, and that County
Communication No. 07-35 be filed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Further discussion, Members? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
I'll be supporting Mr. Acob's nomination. As, as Member Mateo mentioned to us in
Committee, Mr. Acob responded to the questions and he shared with us his very
humble beginnings and to where he is now was, needless to say, very inspiring. So
I'm in full support of his nomination, and I would like to share with the body that
Mr. Acob is also a very talented singer, by the way.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BALSA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND
CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Medeiros.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-19.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
- POLICY COMMITTEE:
07-6
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-20 , entitled "APPROVING THE APPOINTMENT
OF JEFFREY K. ENG AS THE DIRECTOR OF THE DEPARTMENT OF
WATER SUPPLY", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-37, from the Mayor, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-6
BE ADOPTED.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to adopt
Committee Report 07-6. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman. Your Policy Committee met on January 30, 2007,
and discussed County Communication 07-37, from the Mayor, relating to the
appointment of Jeffrey K. Eng as the Director of the Department of Water Supply.
Mr. Eng appeared before the Committee and responded to questions, provided
greater insight on his perspective and views relative to the responsibilities, function,
and direction of the, the Department of Water Supply. Mr. Eng brings sixteen years
of service with managing wastewater and water systems in the private industry. A
lively discussion shed a lot of light on the focus and priorities for the Department that
Mr. Eng intends to formulate and implement as Director. Improving efficiencies, new
source development, repair and replacement, improving CIP track record, and to
restore public trust are a few measurable commitments that will be addressed.
Your Policy Committee, therefore, recommends that the resolution entitled
"APPROVING THE APPOINTMENT OF JEFFREY K. ENG AS THE DIRECTOR OF
THE DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY", be ADOPTED; and that County
Communication No. 07-37, Mr. Chair, be filed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I'm thrilled to be able to support Mr. Eng's nomination as chair of the, excuse me, as
Director of the Department of Water Supply. I think that his stated focus on, on his
efforts, where his efforts will be focused, let's say, shows that he has a real clear
understanding of the problems that we're facing here in Maui County with water and
specifically within the Department, and that he has a firm grasp on, on, on what we
need to improve. Public trust is a big thing on the list, and I think he's got that as a
priority. And so I'm thrilled that he's taking on this task, and I'm very grateful that he
was willing to leave the private sector and come here to help us get our Water
Department, and, and this very important public resource in shape, so that we know
that we've got a real future in Maui County for the development of water, recognizing
that there's, there's a lot of maintenance issues that we have to address, too.
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So he's taken on a big job, and I appreciate it immensely. And I also thank the Mayor
for seeking out somebody. And I know that she kinda had to twist his arm a little, and
I'm glad he allowed her to do that because I think we've got a bright future with
Mr. Eng as our Director.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
Mr. Eng brings a very enthusiastic approach to dealing with our water concerns , and
this is a very difficult department to take, take control of because of its immense
responsibilities in our community. And, and I know Mr. Eng has the energy to handle
that. I really appreciate his approach towards customer service. I think that's a very
important first step in helping restore the public's confidence in the Department.
So, by all means, Mr. Chairman, I'm in total 100 percent support of Mr. Eng's
nomination.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND
CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED; COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes"; one "excused", Mr. Medeiros.
Members, the Chair will call recess for the Council till 11:00 a.m.
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(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:40 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:04 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of 16 February 2007 shall return to order.
Mr. Clerk, proceed with the agenda.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, the last resolution acted upon
was 07-20.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-7
- POLICY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 07-21 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
SETTLEMENT OF VERANIO S. TONGSON, ET AL. V. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL.,
CIVIL NO. 05-00683 SOM LEK", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-7
BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 07-7. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman. Your Policy Committee met on January 30, 2007,
and again on February 1, 2007, and discussed County Communication 07-11,
regarding settlement, settlement of claims and lawsuits.
The Committee received correspondence dated January 10, 2007, from the
Department of the Corporation Counsel, requesting consideration of the possible
settlement of Veranio S_ Tongson versus, et al., versus the County of Maui, et al.,
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Civil No. 05-00683, with alleged complaints involved civil rights violations and

intentional infliction of emotional distress.
Following an executive meeting, Chairman, and based on the information received by
the Department of the Corporation Counsel, your Committee voted to recommend
adoption of the proposed resolution.
Your Policy Committee, therefore, recommends that the resolution entitled
"AUTHORIZING SETTLEMENT OF VERANIO S. TONGSON, ET AL. V COUNTY
OF MAUI, ET AL., CIVIL NO. 05-00683", be adopted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have nine "ayes."
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-21.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-8
- POLICY COMMITTEE:
Recommending that BILL NO. 3 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING SECTION 2.96.040, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO
RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE HOUSING REQUIREMENTS", be PASSED ON
FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-8
BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 07-8. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman. Your Policy Committee met on January 30, 2007,
and again on February--February 1, 2007, and discussed County
Communication 07-38, relating to the matter of proposals for amendments to the
Residential Workforce Housing Policy.
The Chair of the Policy Committee transmitted the proposed bill that amends
Section 2,96.040, Maui County Code, to clarify that the requirement of 40 percent of
the units in a hotel shall be affordable under Section 2.96.040(A)(3) shall only apply
to new and/or converted units, and explain how the in-lieu fee shall be calculated for
sale/ownership units versus hotel, time-share conversions, or rental units.
Your Policy Committee, Chairman, recommends that the bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN
ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 2.96.040, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING
TO RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE HOUSING REQUIREMENTS", be passed on first
reading and be ordered to print.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor
of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no,"
NOES: NONE.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
February 16, 2007
Page 50

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.

Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 3 (2007).
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-9
- PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-22 , entitled "AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE OF
DONATION FROM MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY, INC., TO THE
DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION, COUNTY OF MAUI,
PURSUANT TO SECTION 13-8, REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF
MAUI (1983), AS AMENDED, AND CHAPTER 3.56, MAUI COUNTY CODE",
be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 07-14, from the Director of Parks and
Recreation, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MR. CHAIR, I MOVE THAT WE ACCEPT THIS RESOLUTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We're moving for the adoption of the, the committee report.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
COMMITTEE REPORT. EXCUSE ME. CORRECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
We have a motion by Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
SECOND.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
February 16, 2007
Page 51

CHAIR HOKAMA: Seconded by Mr. Medeiros, to adopt Committee Report 07-9.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: On our meeting of January--Public Works and Facilities
Committee meeting on January 23, this was brought forth to us. This Ford
21-passenger van is something that the Parks and Recreation was given by Maui
Economic Opportunity, Incorporated. We're grate--we are very grateful for that.
The van has been inspected and is ready to be used. A number of programs,
especially those programs for our youth that can bring these youth from, for example,
Molokai and Lanai that arrive at Lahaina Harbor, the, this 21-passenger minivan will
be used in that area and in others--maybe even, in fact, from Hana and outlying
districts, to bring in our children to participate in things such as Menehune basketball
and other youth sports sponsored by the County of Maui.
We are very gratified, and we hope that in the future more of these vehicles could be
made available to Parks and Recreation for the sake of transporting our youth,
especially from the outlying districts.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Any further discussion on the motion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BA1SA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-22
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
February 16, 2007
Page 52

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 07 - 10 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
That RESOLUTION NO. 07-23 , entitled "INDEMNIFYING SCHNITZER
STEEL HAWAII CORP. PURSUANT TO A CONTRACT TO PROVIDE
RECYCLING OF SCRAP METAL AND ASSOCIATED RECYCLABLE
MATERIALS FROM THE MOLOKAI LANDFILL FOR THE DEPARTMENT OF
PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, JOB.
NO. 06-07/P-4", be ADOPTED; and
2.

That County Communication No. 06-312, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
I, I MOVE TO ADOPT THE COMMITTEE REPORT, CHAIR.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to adopt
Committee Report 07-10. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes. In, in our Committee deliberations, we decided to
adopt this resolution and committee report regarding the indemnification.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Also, that we had looked upon indemnifying Schnitzer
Steel Hawaii Corporation for preexisting conditions. I think this not--must be clarified
that this is something that has long been overdue on the island of Molokai . . .
deserves their landfill to be cleaned up like any other area. And I think this will
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expediate [sic] and also assist us in getting this area cleaned up; and, hopefully, in
the future, that something of this nature will not occur.
We are indemnifying them for this action and this action only. It's not something that
the County of Maui will look to do for--look to do in the future. And I want that pointed
out that this is a very unique and special situation, and that we took upon that
consideration to indemnify Schnitzer Steel Hawaii Corporation for preexisting
conditions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Further discussion?
Chair will just state that I am very unhappy with this request. I'm disappointed in the
RFP and contractual processing of this issue. This is something that we definitely
need for the island of Molokai, but I can tell you it does not please me how we are
handling this matter. And I will make it a point that if we can't do it right, we do it very
differently in the future.
Any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO, 07-23.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-11 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 07-24 , entitled "ACCEPTING LAND DEDICATED
FOR PARK AND PLAYGROUND PURPOSES, AND WAIVER OF COMFORT
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STATION AND PARKING AREA REQUIREMENTS, IN THE MAUI LANI
SUBDIVISION, KAHULUI, MAUI, HAWAII, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 18.16.320, MAUI COUNTY CODE", be ADOPTED; and
2.

That County Communication No. 06-237, from the Director of Parks and
Recreation, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MR. CHAIR, I MOVE TO ADOPT THE COMMITTEE REPORT.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Medeiros, to adopt
Committee Report 07-11. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair. This particular park in question has been,
been used for a number of years, and Maui Lani Subdivision and their partners have
come forth and dedicated this park. It is a passive park and is in the middle of a
community where no parking, and the ability for a comfort station would make it very
prohibitive.
I think the community preferred it this way, that they could use it and welcome all.
But the reason for the none, no comfort station, is they were precluding people
hanging around and staying late at night. And there is no area, area for parking.
So I think this is one of those situations where we have built around a park, given it to
a community which is being used. Maybe in the future we look upon little changes in
that area, but for right now, because this is completed and been in use for quite a
while now, I believe this resolution will be a, a, or this dedi--this resolution accepting
the dedication of this park will be greatly appreciated.
I think you're aware that during our Committee meeting, we also were able to have
the Partners agree to, upon full Council approval, execute the contract for, for, for,
forward for the five years that was requested by the Chair, so that we will execute it
upon our approval for the next five years from that point forward. So I thank the
Council Chair for his input in that area.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.

Further discussion, Members? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I'll be supporting the resolution. It, it is a well-needed park in the community. In fact,
the community . . . utilizes the park at this present time.
Maui Lani Partners, you know, like my fellow colleague had said, that Maui Lani will
be doing the maintenance of the park for the next five years, upon approval of this
resolution. So I'll be supporting the resolution.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. I did not have an opportunity to go and
check this myself. But during the previous term when this issue was before my
committee, we did a site inspection. And I have to thank Mr. Carroll for pointing out
the inadequacy of the picnic tables that were in the park that were not
ADA-compliant. So I trust the applicant and the company to make certain, if they
have not already been made ADA-compliant, that they are ADA-compliant.
So I will be supporting that with the understanding that they will honor their
commitment to our Committee and to Mr. Carroll to bring these picnic tables into
compliance.
Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can I, may I respond to Ms., Ms. Johnson's concerns?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You may speak for the second time on the motion.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
Just to clarify, those picnic tables have been made ADA-compliant; and they came
forth after that request made, and so that has been done. So, thank you,
Ms. Johnson, for reminding me. I apologize for not bringing that up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Ms. Johnson, any further comments?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No. Thank you. And I'm very gratified to know that they
honored their word. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I did sit on the Parks Committee during the last term, and when we brought this up,
went to the site inspection. And, you know, when we waive a requirement that's
already in the County Code, I think we need to, we need to waive it with some real
overriding reason for waiving it.
Comfort stations are a requirement. And I hope that we have--I know Ms. Johnson
was going to address this. I hope that there's something coming forward so we can
address the, the fact that a lot of these parks are built without bringing it to the
Council first and making sure that the plan of the park is something that the Council
would feel appropriate and, and could accept.
This park's been in existence for some time. As far as I know, the design of the park
never came to the Council for approval or for any comments prior to it being
executed. And so now here we are some years down the road being asked to accept
something that's already been built.
My problem, Mr. Chairman, is that a comfort station is basically a bathroom. And we
have lots of children who use this park for soccer practice or any kind of team
practice. And we had people come and, and tell us that. And, you know, I just think
it's inappropriate. It's, it's a nice park and it's large enough for the neighborhood to
use as soccer practice, but I think it's inappropriate not to provide a bathroom for the
children. What, are they all going to go to the neighbor's house? So, you know,
there may not--there is some on-street parking, but not much; so people are parking
all down the road from the park. But they all have to get their kids there somehow.
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Some may walk. They may not even be kids who live in the neighborhood who are
part of the team.
So I can't support this, Mr. Chairman, because I think it is appropriate to have a
bathroom so that the neighborhood kids who are, or the, the children who are using
this for team practice have a way to relieve themselves during their practice.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Further discussion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: For my second and final time.
I thank Ms. Anderson for reminding me of that because that was one of the issues
that I thought was of concern. And I believe one of the suggestions was that they
lock the bathrooms, you knows, at, at an early hour, whatever time it was that they
want the park to close.
Again, she raises this same issue that we dealt with in Committee about the Council
and the Council Committee receiving sort of at the tail end after everything has been
pre-agreed upon.
So I have some concerns about holding hostage the developer when the Parks
Department said it was perfectly okay. So in this instance, I am going to support
Ms. Anderson's position, because I think that this was one park that I really believe
could use a bathroom for the little children that are passing through--even the
mothers. It's just when your little one has to go to the bathroom, they have to go.
And there is no other place that's really convenient. And as she's pointed out, it's
really going to be cumbersome with these kids have to go to neighbors. It's going to
just put a burden on it.
So, at this point, I don't mind about the parking, but I do think that this is one that
should at least have some maybe even a, a single bathroom that was handicapped
accessible that could address the kids for those children that will be using this area.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Baisa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair. I guess all of the ladies are lining up, but we're the
ones who deal with children, grandchildren, and ourselves who sometimes, you know
the ladies bathroom always has a long time unlike the men's bathroom. So for us,
you know, comfort facilities are very important.
And I do appreciate, you know, receiving park and that they have tried to do what
was asked of them. That's very important that the tables were made accessible.
I will vote "yes", but I would also beg whoever can do this to really pursue the idea of
having comfort stations, at least minimal facilities, installed as soon as possible.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: For my second and final, Mr. Chair, I hope you'll bear
with me. Since we're on the subject and we do have new Members, even two new
Members that are chairing this Committee may not be aware of this, and so I just
want to bring it to light that under our park assessment requirement in Title 18, what
we're doing today is accepting dedication of this land through a resolution, which is a
requirement.
But I want, I want everyone to be aware of what did not happen in this case, and
which seems to be not happening, that is a requirement of the County Code, which
would prevent us from being in this situation, Mr. Chair.
This is under Section 9, ah, 18.16.320, and it says: "The land dedicated shall be
subject to acceptance by council resolution after the subdivider has consulted the
director of parks and recreation, the director of public works and environmental
management, and the director of planning who will submit their recommendations to
the council within thirty days of the initial park assessment meeting with subdivider or
waive the opportunity to do so."
So, you know, if they had submitted their recommendations to us after the initial
meeting on park assessment, then all people in, involved would know that, you know,
we're not going to accept this park unless you put a bathroom in it because it's a
large sized park and it's used for team play. And, so, now, we're again in a catch 22
because that wasn't done.
Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Further discussion, Members?
The Chair would just recommend that if you are unhappy with the waiver provision
that is allowed by Code, then submit a proposal to amend the Code to eliminate the
ability to waive certain requirements.
Any further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, MEDEIROS, MOLINA,
PONTANILLA, VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO,
AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON AND JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is--excuse me. We have two "noes"?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have Ms. Anderson, Ms. Johnson. Excuse me. We have seven
"ayes", two "noes"; motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-24.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-12 - PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO, 4 (2007), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 10.60, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO PEDESTRIANS",
be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-309, from Councilmember Michelle
Anderson, be FILED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
CHAIR, I MOVE FOR THE PASSAGE OF COMMITTEE
REPORT NO. 07-12 AND THE FILING OF THE
COMMUNICATION.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to adopt
Committee Report 07-12. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: In Committee, we discussed this very thoroughly, and on
the recommendation of the Department and with the recommendation of my
colleague from South Maui, we are certainly needing to establishing this 12-foot-wide
crosswalk on a portion of South Kihei Road. And it, it, it is desperately needed for the
safe crossing of the pedestrians in that area, and we are supporting this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'd like to report to everyone that the crosswalk is in place and that the, the driveway
or roadway, none of us are quite sure what, sure what it is, that ingresses in right
next to this crosswalk has also been re-striped so that safety of people crossing the
roadway along the sidewalk and then again crossing South Kihei Road has been
enhanced by both of these crosswalks.
And I appreciate very much the Public Works Department getting right on it because
we're in high season. And I drive down this way all the time, and people are using
both these crosswalks very actively. And instead of jaywalking across the street, it
got a place that's safe for them to cross.
And, you know, I, I, I will mention that we're going to be bringing more requests for
South Kihei Road crosswalks forward. We don't want to end up like Oahu where,
you know, in as many weeks, they've had in this year alone, Mr. Chairman, in seven
weeks, they've had seven pedestrian fatalities. And so we need to be cognizant of
keeping our pedestrians safe, and especially since South Kihei Road is used so
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much by visitors who are not really, you know, cognizant of the high traffic in the
area. They just see the beach and want to get there.
So I thank the Committee for bringing this forward and putting it in ordinance form so
that we'll always have a crosswalk there for people's safety.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
And I want to thank Member Anderson for her work on this, as well as the
Committee, this much needed sidewalk.
Can I ask the Public Works Director for, for clarification on sidewalk. Mr. Director, is
this, I, you know, I haven't seen the sidewalk--crosswalk yet, but is it a light-activated
type of crosswalk? And if it isn't, does the Department have plans to consider having
it light-activated? As I, you know, I, I don't know what the volume of foot traffic is at
night, but can you share your thoughts with us on that?
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
Councilmember Molina, the crosswalk is not light-activated at this point; and it's a
mid-block crosswalk.
And also, just for your information, there are also other mid-block crosswalks before
we reach the next intervening intersection. So, at, at, at this point, we don't have any
plans to do any kind of light-activated for this particular crosswalk.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. I know you folks--there is one, I think, near the Long's
Drugs that's light-activated. So I was just curious. So, okay, thank you.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Are there any other further discussion on the motion before you, Members? Having
none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 4 (2007).
Mr. Chairman, that concludes committee reports. Proceeding with communications.
The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 07-65

- CHARMAINE TAVARES, MAYOR,
(dated February 6, 2007)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing the Council of
vacancies on: 1) the Board of Variances and Appeals, due to the resignation of
Shirley Alapa; and 2) the Liquor Control Commission, due to the resignation of
Zachary Helm.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
I MOVE THAT COUNTY COMMUNICATION 07-65 BE FILED.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to file
County Communication 07-65. Mr. Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, in accordance with Maui County Code,
Section 2.41.040, the communication is one of notification of vacancies on boards,
committees, and commissions. No Council action is required at this, at this time.
This communication merely notifies the Council of the vacancies on the Board of
Variances and Appeals due to the resignation of Shirley Alapa on January 29, 2007;
and a vacancy on the Liquor Control Commission due to the resignation of Zachary
Helm on January 30, 2007.
And, Chairman, I'd like to extend our gratitude and appreciation to both Shirley Alapa
and Zachary Helm, both Molokai residents, for their valuable services and
contributions to the people of Maui County.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. I, too, share your appreciate to Ms. Alapa and
Mr. Helm.
Members, further discussion on the motion to file before you? Having none, all in
favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BALSA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 07-66

- RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated January 30, 2007)

Transmitting a report from the State Department of Accounting and General Services
regarding certain State appropriations for capital improvement projects involving the
County for the period ended December 31, 2006.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Recess, subject to the call of the Chair.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
February 16, 2007
Page 64

(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:32 A.M. AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:34 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of 16 February 2007, shall return to order.
Mr. Clerk, continue with the County Communications.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-66 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-67

- THOMAS PHILLIPS, CHIEF OF POLICE,
(dated January 29, 2007)

Informing the Council of the Police Department's intent to expend $18,294 in Federal
Forfeiture Funds to provide funding for the repair of their Spectrometer Equipment.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-67 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-68

- THOMAS PHILLIPS, CHIEF OF POLICE,
(dated February 1, 2007)

Informing the Council of the Police Department's intent to expend $50,000 in Federal
Forfeiture Funds to provide funding for its Employee Development Program.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-68 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-69

- FREDERICK D. PABLO, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated January 30, 2007)

Requesting a time extension from January 31, 2007 to February 15, 2007, to submit
the Capital Improvement Project Implementation Report for quarter ended
December 31, 2006,
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-69 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO. 07-70 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated February 8, 2007)
Transmitting the Management Letter dated December 22, 2006, from Russell
Yamane & Associates CPAs, Inc., issued in conjunction with the independent
financial audit of the County of Maui for the Fiscal Year ended June 30, 2006.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-70 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-71 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated February 8, 2007)
Transmitting the County of Maui's Single Audit Report for the Fiscal Year ended
June 30, 2006, from Russell Yamane & Associates CPAs, Inc.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-71 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-72 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated February 8, 2007)
Transmitting the County of Maui's Comprehensive Annual Financial Report for the
Fiscal Year ended June 30, 2006, from Russell Yamane & Associates CPAs, Inc.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-72 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-73 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated February 8, 2007)
Transmitting the Department of Water Supply's Financial Statements for the years
ended June 30, 2006 and 2005, Supplemental Schedules for the year ended
June 30, 2006; and Independent Auditors' Reports from Russell Yamane &
Associates CPAs, Inc.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-73 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO. 07-74 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated February 9, 2007)
Transmitting copies of the Finance Director's Quarterly Report for Fiscal Year July 1,
2006 to June 30, 2007 as of December 31, 2006, and a copy of the Capital
Improvement Project Report as of December 31, 2006.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-74 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-75

- G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated February 9, 2007)

Transmitting an e-mail dated February 1, 2007, from Theo Morrison, Executive
Director of Lahaina Bypass Now, requesting an opportunity to do a presentation on
their transportation workshop findings and commuter survey.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-75 be referred to the Planning Committee.
NO. 07-76

- MICHAEL J. MOLINA, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated January 29, 2007)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 3.35, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO THE AFFORDABLE
HOUSING FUND".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-76 be referred to the Policy Committee.
NO. 07-77 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated February 6, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING
THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN
INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH THE STATE OF HAWAII,
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-77 be referred to the Policy Committee.
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NO. 07-78

- G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated February 9, 2007)

Transmitting a draft bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE
COUNCIL'S AUTHORITY TO SETTLE CLAIMS".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-78 be referred to the Policy Committee.
NO. 07-79

- MILTON M. ARAKAWA, DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, (dated January 24, 2007)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A ROAD
WIDENING LOT FOR THE LAND COURT APPLICATION 862 SUBDIVISION,
PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-79 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
NO. 07-80

- JO ANNE JOHNSON, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated February 8, 2007)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
TITLE 20, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO PROHIBIT AERIAL ADVERTISING".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-80 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
NO. 07-81

- JEFFREY K. ENG, ACTING DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated January 29, 2007)

Transmitting the Fiscal Year 2007 second quarter report on waterline easement
conveyances.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-81 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
February 16, 2007
Page 68

NO. 07-82 - JEFFREY K. ENG, ACTING DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated February 5, 2007)
Transmitting a copy of the Department of Water Supply's Monthly Source Report and
Groundwater Use Report for the month ended January 2007.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-82 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, you have the Chair's recommendations of referrals to the various standing
committees of the Council. Are there any questions or requests to the Chair?
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I don't know if this is an appropriate question, so tell me,
tell me otherwise after I ask it.
I would note that County Communication 07-70, Mr. Chair, regarding the
management letter.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: In, in relation to the Fiscal Year 2006 audit, some
questions are noted in the internal control and operation that relate to a capital
improvement project that was done without following the normal procedures for
capital improvement. And it's in regards to the construction of a structure. And I'm
wondering, is this the structure that you were talking about at Maui Memorial?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, it is, Ms. Anderson. It is about an illegal structure at this time which
is illegal at the Iron Maehara War Memorial Complex.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Sorry, I said Maui Memorial.
And, and, Mr. Chair, you're saying it's illegal because--and I'm assuming and I want
you to clarify for me--illegal in that it wasn't duly permitted through the County, as well
as not being a, a capital improvement project?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, I'm going to respond to this question as this time. However,
the Chair's intention is that these matters of the audit be referred to our appropriate
standing committee because I believe there'll be a lot of other Members who have
questions of concern regarding how a capital improvement project can be
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constructed without a specific appropriation for a CIP project; and, two, the illegal use
of operating funds to construct a capital improvement project.
And, so, I am very displeased at what is going on administratively in our departments.
And, if need be, then the Council has the ability to consider its options, including a full
investigation, and to turn the, turn, and to turn those findings over to either the
appropriate agencies, including the Prosecuting Attorney.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair, for the clarification.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any other questions on the Chair's recommendation of referrals of County
Communications? Having none, those items as read by the Clerk shall be referred to
the various standing committees of the Council.
Mr, Clerk.
The following bill for second and final reading under "Unfinished Business" was presented.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
ORDINANCE
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 84 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 5.22,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO BICYCLE TOUR BUSINESS
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, before the Chair entertains a motion to bring this back forward
to the floor, I'm going to ask for a very short recess to consult with the Co-Chairs of
the standing committee, We'll be in recess till eleven forty-five.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:43 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:55 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
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CHAIR HOKAMA: This Council meeting is reconvened.
Members, the Chair finds a need for further time to discuss with the attorneys and
co-chairs of the standing committee of the Council regarding Bill 84. Therefore, we
shall be in recess till twelve-ten.

(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:55 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 12:15 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Regular Council meeting of 16 February 2007 shall return to order.
Members, the Chair will entertain a motion to have Bill 84 passed on second and final
reading.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
I WOULD LIKE TO MOVE THAT THIS ORDINANCE BE
MOVED, SECONDED, AND FINAL READING, THIS
ORDINANCE BE PASSED AMENDING CHAPTER 5., 5.22, OF
THE MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE BICYCLE
TOUR BUSINESS.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Medeiros, to pass
Bill 84 on second and final reading. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MR. CHAIR, I'D LIKE TO MOVE TO AMEND THE BILL BY
STRIKING THE COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT AMOUNT OF
5,000,000, AND INSERTING THE AMOUNT OF 3,000,000; AND
BY STRIKING THE AGGREGATE LIMIT OF 10,000,000, AND
INSERTING THE AMOUNT OF 3,000,000 IN ITS PLACE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, do I have a second?
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion to amend made by Mr. Victorino, seconded by
Mr. Medeiros. And, Mr. Medeiros, if you would please slowly go one at a time so the
Members may follow you. Your first portion of the amendment is to replace the, is
this on page two, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That is correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, we are, I believe, looking under.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: "A".
CHAIR HOKAMA: A lower case "a", the 5,000,000 would be $3,000,000, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That is correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. What is the second point of the amendment, please?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And under the lower case "c"-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --that the aggregate amount limit of not less than,
inserting instead of 10,000,000, inserting 3,000,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Do you have another point in the amendment, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Chair. The reason for this is, it is very apparent
that both the bicycle tour companies and others are making attempts to correct and
make the, the, the tour business, the bicycle tour business safer. And that's been
very apparent in what's been testified the last three or four meetings that we've had
this come before us.
However, the reason to increase or decrease from five to three and from ten to three
was basically the premise that we have been informed that should something happen
on these roadways, we are not indemnified like aquatics and other activities around
the state--around the County of Maui.
I feel that it's a purpose to make sure that the people of Maui County are protected,
that their well-being is first and foremost and that is our fiduciary duty, and that the
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right amount of insurance or at least a, an increase in the insurance to protect the
people of Maui County be inserted. And, hopefully, with other things and the task
force and other things that have been mentioned, maybe at that point we can
readdress and relook at this, this issue. But, at this time, my feeling, and I think the
basic reason for the change three and three is the fact that I want to make sure this
bill goes forward and that we and the people of Maui County are protected at least in
an aggregate of three mil, instead of just 1 mil, 2 mil.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
We are under discussion on the motion to amend. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I, I, I think Mr. Victorino kinda explained that, you know, we need something to move
forward. And I can live with the $3,000,000 liability coverage at this time, along with
the $3,000,000 annual aggrate--aggregate limit at this time.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Further discussion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. I'd like clarification.
You know, if, if there, if he wants to change the single, the combined single limit of
liability coverage to 3,000,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Urn-hum.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And then have the annual aggregate limit of not less
than 3,000,000, then I think it's kind of pointless to have an aggregate limit of
3,000,000 when your single limit is 3,000,000, If someone can explain that to me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Ms. Johnson or Mr. Victorino, or.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
say. Go ahead.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.

defer to Ms. Johnson 'cause she had something to
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I'll, I'll attempt. Basically, what you're doing, it's basically a
single limit liability instead of a split limit liability. That's basically what the motion is
so that it's ordinarily a per incident. You would have 3,000,000 per incident, and then
you would have, let's say there were multiple parties injured in an accident, the most
that could be paid for that particular claim would then be 6. What you generally do is
you'll set what they call an umbrella, which is just a single limit liability of 3,000,000;
and that's essentially what Mr, Victorino's saying, and he's just expressing it a little
differently.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm more confused now, Ms. Johnson, because it says
here an annual aggregate limit of not less than 3,000,000. So if we have a single
limit of 3,000,000, and there are three people involved in a bicycle collision, then
each person would be covered up to 3,000,000?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson, can you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: To an annual aggregate of 3,000,000? Or, she brought
up 6,000,000, so I'm, I'm not certain.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I'll, I'll attempt to explain it in insurance terms so that, you
know, usually, you'll never see an annual aggregate limit expressed in this way. You
will do a per incident where it's 3,000,000 per incident, with a 6,000,000 aggregate
limit that covers all of the parties. I've never seen any kind of annual limitation, I, 1,
this is something that's generally not done because if you had two or three incidents
during a particular calendar year, each one of them would have a limit of $3,000,000.
If the insurance company is saying that you can only file, you know, or, or their
maximum that they'll pay in any one year is 3,000,000, then that's something very
unusual. But most of them will not set an annual limitation. They will only set a per
incident limitation.
So that's why this.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So then let me get this clear, Mr. Chair, that a single limit
liability coverage of 3,000,000 means that one single incident could not be more than
3,000,000 coverage. If, say, there was an incident and the settlement was for
1,000,000, then you could have three 1,000,000 settle--three $1,000,000 settlements
within that year to reach the aggregate limit of 3,000,000? Is that correct?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto, can--would you share some comment?
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CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chairman, yes. I, if I understood that, basically, the, the,
the second figure is the, the limit that the insurance company would impose for
claims within the year.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: And, and, if I may make one more point, which is that these
provisions are, of course, minimum requirements. The, the idea being that the, the
actual limits could be higher, but this sets a minimal threshold.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, if there were to be an incident where someone
became quadriplegic and the single coverage for that person was $3,000,000, then
you've hit the aggregate limit in one case for that year. And should there be any
other cases that year, their insurance company would not be obligated to cover it. Is
that correct?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Short answer, yes. If that's in fact how the policy read.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so then they would come to us?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: These, these annual aggregate limits are, are, in part, a
function of a projection and estimate of how many accidents do you reasonably
anticipate in any one year, and how, how much, how much in damages or, or losses
would be associated with such accidents in a year.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so one other question, Mr. Chair.
Let's just, as of, as, as, for instance, say there's one horrible accident and someone
is made quadriplegic or, or, or the accident is serious enough to take that $3,000,000
liability to cover that one person. Let's say the, the court said you need to come up
with $4,000,000 for this person in order to care for them for the rest of their life.
Would it then be the responsibility of the company to come up with that additional
$1,000,000 to the extreme extent that they would have to liquidate their business or
file bankruptcy in order to come up with that additional 1,000,000? Or then, I guess,
if the answer is no to that, then the question is, would they go after the County for the
other million, the additional million?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: If, if there is a judgment of any kind, and let's say it's for
4,000,000, and the party is underinsured, then yes, to that extent, the party—there will
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be a shortfall, possibly, and, you know, the, the plaintiff may have a tough time
collecting from the defendant if, to the extent that they're uninsured, so the uninsured
portion, they will have to seek other measures to attempt to recover that amount from
the defendant.
What can sometimes happen is, in litigation, if plaintiffs incur especially substantial
injuries like a permanent, partial, or total paralysis, they are going to want to recover
their damages, and they're going to look for any one around who has enough money
to pay for it, whether that's the bicycle tour company or some other party, possibly
including the government.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, I understand that, Mr. Moto. I'm just wondering
how far does the company, does the company's liability stretch? In other words, if
their insurance doesn't cover all of it, can the court go after their business?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Moto.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chairman, could I ask my Deputy to please join me?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, with no objections, the Chair would request the presence of
Deputy Corporation Counsel D'enbeau.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Deputy Corporation Counsel D'enbeau, do you need the question repeated prior to
your response?
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL D'ENBEAU: I don't think so, Mr. Chair. I think I
understand the question. And as the Members probably know, I, I do litigation for
the, for the County, so I'm approaching it from the point of view of a litigator.
What would happen if there were a, let's take a case, if someone was a paraplegic,
should the case go to trial, then there's a judgment. And the judgment, assuming it's
in favor of the plaintiffs, assuming that they are deemed to be entitled to recover, that
judgment would be for whatever amount the jury or sometimes it might just be the
court, whatever amount the jury decides. You know, it could be 5,000,000, it could
be 10,000,000, or it could be 1,000,000, Whatever they decide after looking at all of
the damages, and ordinarily what will happen is there'll be a life care plan showing it's
going to cost this many millions of dollars just to take care of this person during their
life and, and so forth.
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Now, the question of who's going to pay that judgment, assuming that the case were
simply brought against one of the downhill bike companies, then that downhill bike
company would be responsible to pay the judgment. Their insurance carrier,
ordinarily, would pay up to the limit of the policy; and then it would be up to the
plaintiff to try to collect from the company. Of course, that's ordinarily not a very easy
proposition because typically these companies would be corporations or LLCs,
meaning that they would, only the assets of the actual company itself would be on
the line, not any personal assets of any of the owners of the company. So it would
be difficult to collect your remaining million or two million or whatever it might be.
So, ordinarily, a plaintiffs attorney, in taking a case like this, would, as I think
Mr. Moto was explaining, would be thinking, "All right. The insurance that these
people have is only a million dollars," for example, if that were the case. "I know
that's not going to cover my, my client's cost and so forth. I need to figure out is there
some other party that might be culpable, that might be responsible in some way, and
that I might be able to bring in." And, of course, they--this is done only if it's a
legitimate thing.
Attorneys are required under Rule 11 of the Hawaii and Federal Rules of Civil
Procedure not to bring specious claims. But if they can make a good faith argument
that there's some liability on the part of some other party, whether it be the bike
manufacturer, maybe it was a brake failure; whether it be the government, the people
who are supposed to maintain the roads; whoever it might be, you can typically
imagine that if they know that the primary, if you will, the primary defendant is not,
doesn't carry enough insurance, that you're going to be looking toward someone
else. And kinda traditionally and maybe cynically, we call that the "deep pocket."
And so that would be, that would have to had happened, of course, before the case
went to trial because they would have to have been a defendant all the way along.
So in that case, then you get a judgment for, say, $5,000,000, and there's only
insurance for 3,000,000. And there's various caveats to this, but it can be and
ordinarily is, that any of the other defendants would have to make up that, that
shortfall. And there's some limitations on that with respect to the government. But
generally speaking, that's, that's the joint and several liability--if that makes any
sense.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, that's helpful. So that means that there's nothing
to force, say, the plaintiff got a $5,000,000 award. The company's insurance only
covered 3,000,000. There's nothing that forces them to liquidate their business in
order--maybe in liquidating their business, they'd come up with another two grand or
two hundred thousand. Is there anything that forces them to do that, and then seek
the remainder from the County?
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DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL D'ENBEAU: No. Under the doctrines of joint and
several liability, that means that any of the defendants are jointly responsible to make
up. So you can go after any of the defendants in order to get your, your recovery.
And as I said, there is some caveat, there is some protection for the government in
that situation. In some cases, the government would only be limited to its percentage
of negligence. But, in other cases, even if the government were found only a certain
percent negligent, or some other party was a certain percent negligent, they still
might have to pay the whole thing. Typical may be a better, easier way to
understand, is there's a catastrophic automobile accident. A driver who has a
$25,000 insurance policy. So the injuries are much worse than that, and the other
parties would have to, to make up that, that difference.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay.
Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Ms. D'enbeau.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion or other questions on the motion to amend? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I, I really thank Ms. D'enbeau for the explanation.
And, for me, it's about injury prevention as opposed to insurance. 1 understand
perfectly well Mr. Victorino's argument that we've been put on notice that, you know,
there's all this potential for losses that may exceed the $1,000,000 of the individual's
insurance limit. And that is unfortunate. I mean the County has been sued any
number of times for things that are far less risky than going down the crater.
But one of the basic problems for me is that the unguided tours are part of why this
issue is before us. The unguided tours still are going to be a problem because you're
punishing people that are trying to come into compliance. To try to keep down loss
prevention, you're going to actually punish them for the acts of other people. And,
yes, they may be culpable in some situations for past acts and deaths or disability. I
think the whole thing for me is about safety, though, and the safety of the public.
I said in an earlier meeting, if this is about just keeping people off the roadways or
shutting down the business, then don't do it through the insurance. The smaller
companies--1 know one of the companies gave us a quotation which would add
substantially to their premium; and, and I understand that. But some of this, you
know, I believe there is at least a couple of other companies, you may have difficulty
actually, for those companies, if they don't have loss records, of even obtaining the
coverage. Because if you don't have a certain threshold of business and if you don't
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have other supporting lines of business, you're either located in a commercial site or
something else, then you're what they call a book of business. It's insufficient for you
to secure that coverage. So, in essence, if you can't secure the coverage, you are
out of business.
I need for my personal gratification, I need to understand what we're doing. I need to
understand the unintended consequences or the consequences of my action. And I
want a rational justification of how I am going to, as a member of the public myself,
how am I going to protect people from having an injury. How am I also going to not
punish people who are trying to do a business or trying to enact safety measures,
and not have some of these people completely go out of business.
The unintended consequence of some of our ocean recreation activities permit, even
prohibitions of doing business in certain parks, was that a certain number of them did
just totally close down because it was impractical for them to remain in business. I
didn't really anticipate that would happen.
And, therefore, because of that personal experience, I understand that sometimes
government does things and doesn't really understand the ramifications. So, for me,
I'm not going to support the motion. Not because I don't understand the argument, I
understand the argument. But because it's not been sufficiently explained to me the
underlying justification how this is going to actually improve safety, how this is going
to bring some kind of equality or equity to those individuals that are out there on the
unguided bike tours that are just as likely to have, you know, litigation from their
families against the County. I, I just can't support it.
And I want it to really go to the Policy Committee.
That would be my
recommendation. So I'm not going to be supporting the passage of the bill or the
amendment.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Further questions, discussion on the motion to amend, Members? Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, I've struggled with this ever since it was proposed.
And I think I have more questions than answers. Because, for me, the goal for us is
not only to protect the County, which we are sworn to do, but also to protect the
people who might be hurt and who should not be hurt because of carelessness or
people doing risky things or whatever it is.
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And while I think raising the insurance might help the County a bit, it does nothing
about the safety aspect. And I'm still concerned, like Ms. Johnson is, about the
unescorted tours that will have to be dealt with, And until we can somehow enforce
that, that bothers me.
The other thing is, I'd like somebody to explain why we decided on three mil and
three mil, because we could have said two mil and four mil, or any amount. So I want
to know what the rationale is for the three and three.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much, Ms. Balsa.
Further questions, comments on the motion to amend?
Before I recognize Ms. Anderson, I believe in previous testimony, Ms. Baisa, I believe
the guided tour section of the bike industry mentioned that 3,000,000 would be more,
I don't know if the word acceptable is, is correct, in regard, in relations to the
consideration of the 5,000,000. I believe that we had that maybe a month ago prior
to Council postponing action on this matter.
Ms. Anderson, question, discussion on the motion to amend.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
This is difficult because I don't think we have enough information. I'm very glad that
Ms. D'enbeau is here because I think, you know, as the litigator of the County on
these issues, she, she is in a position to give us more information than we have been
given so far. And, you know, we weren't able to go into executive session in the
committee this week because of.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other issues.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Other issues that we, we're facing from OIP. And, and
when this was on the Council agenda previously, we were not able to do that. So,
you know, I appreciate what the Chair of the Committee is trying to do. And I, myself,
feel a fiduciary responsibility to the taxpayers that we make sure there is adequate
coverage because we are the deep pocket if the private entity doesn't have adequate
coverage. And you would think that they would want adequate coverage for their
own protection.
But as far as having enough information, I just don't feel like we've, we've had the
opportunity to ask the necessary questions to get the required information we need.
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And, frankly, you know, this bill has a lot more to it than just these aggregate, or
these insurance rates. We're adding a lot of language here. And as I said earlier,
you know, this is only one aspect. We need to get some regulations in place.
Hopefully, the bill that's going through the Legislature might give us more protection,
or I guess more jurisdictional rights to impose regulations.
And I appreciate what has happened in the last month or so. But, unfortunately,
everybody remember, it's taken this threat, this $5,000,000 threat, to get the
companies to come onboard. It's not like the community hasn't been, you know,
yelling and screaming about this for years. I mean, I lived up there for sixteen years
and dealt with it on a daily basis taking my son to school.
So, and you know what might have, you know, what might have been an irritant when
there was only one or two companies, grows into a much larger irritant when you
have five companies, then the unregulated comp--or unguided companies. And
that's the problem, Mr. Chair. When we don't have regulations in place and we let
things grow unchecked, then the people who are doing it right have to pay the price
for that, you know, explosion of growth that, that acerbates the problems that may not
have been so bad to begin with.
So, you know, I'm loath to go one way or the other. I was ready to go with the
5,000,000. And, and because, because the County is at risk should something
happen, I'm willing to go with the 3,000,000. But, you know, I think there was a
reason that we were advised to go 5,000,000 with an aggregate of 10, because one
unfortunate accident that leaves somebody paralyzed for the rest of their life would
take up more than the $3,000,000. Those cases are now being settled between
$4,000,000 and $5,000,000. So even the $3,000,000, the County is still going to
have to foot two, $2,000,000--and that's for one case.
So, you know, we're, we're kind of like, you know, playing roulette here. And, you
know, hopefully, we can accelerate looking at addressing the regulations that are
necessary. And, you know, there's a carrying capacity and we haven't even
addressed that, you know. And as far as I know, none of the recommendations in the
police report have been carried forward, and that's been around for quite some time.
So I'm going to support the bill today, and, and yield to the Chair of the Committee on
his recommendation today because it's better than doing nothing.
But I certainly hope that--and, you know, I'm going to say it, Mr. Chairman. I think we
should have gone in executive session. It's on the agenda. We have the litigator
here who's got information that cannot be given to us in open session.
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And I really don't think that we're making a, a well-informed decision. But at least
we're error, error--making an error on the side of caution.
And so I'll support it, but only with the caveat that we really focus in on this and look
at what the carrying capacity is, look at the roadway widths. We need some
restrictions in place because it's totally out of hand. If we've got people gong off, you
know, other than Crater Road, which is, you know, it's a wide road. Baldwin Avenue
can't handle this.
And I'm going to support the amendment, Mr. Chair, because I think we've got to do
something to make sure that the County's protected and our taxpayer dollars are only
used if absolutely necessary.
And then I'd like to know in executive session, the first opportunity that we have,
exactly what is facing this County. I'm sure Corporation Counsel would not have
advised us to give five million and ten aggregate if there wasn't a reason behind it.
And none of us have any facts and figures. We don't have any accident reports. We
don't have any cost figures of what this would amount to as far as increasing the cost
factor to these companies. I don't know that $20,000 a year additional coverage, you
know, payment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Premium.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Premium, thank you, is going to put anybody out of
business.
But these are all things we don't know. And I, I really don't appreciate making
decisions that aren't fully, that--and, and that we don't have all the information. But
because it is a, a, an issue in regards to protecting the County from liability, I will
support the motion.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Are there any other questions or discussion before the Chair
gives his recommendations?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I have listened intently to my colleagues for which all of
them make great points in certain areas.
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Thank you, Ms. D'enbeau for being here because you bring up what I was really most
concerned about. And I think to further say what rationale I came up with beyond
what Ms. Anderson has said, and I agree with her a hundred percent, I rather error
[sic] on caution and be higher than not have enough coverage. There's an old saying
in the business: "It's better to need and not have, and not have and need." And in, in
the business I am, which is insurance, that I've worked in for many, many years, I
have learned that it's better to have that coverage than not.
I understand most of the bicycle tour concerns. And I agree with Ms. Anderson that
many of them have done a good job, but then this brought them up forth, met with
Mr. Muschietti and the rest, and then now, finally, we're getting some, some real true
work done by the community and by the bicycle tours. But it was the threat of the
five mil-ten mil that brought them to the table. And I don't think we have to do that.
Because if we have to, then that maybe have to be done with other businesses like
Ms. Johnson mentioned.
But, more importantly, at this point, I want my colleagues to understand my main
concern and the reason for the change, at least something that is of substanance
[sic/ is the fact that the people of Maui County, one mil won't do very much if you get
a big suit, okay. And Ms. D'enbeau could, could probably identify with that. Three
mil still doesn't do a lot if you're talking a major suit, a catastrophic loss, right?
However, three mil is way better than one mil, and I think it's something that the
companies could live with. It's an interim measure, I agree. It's an interim measure.
It's a stop-gap measure for right now. We need to do a lot of work, Whether it goes
back to Policy or whoever it goes back to, it needs to be addressed, and we have to
start looking at other businesses.
But right now, let's stick with bicycle tours and the unre--unlicensed or unregulated
ones. We need to go after them because they do ride our roadways, and our
roadways are overly congested right now. No one will deny that. Whether it's
Upcountry, whether it's Kihei, whether it's Honoapiilani Highway, it doesn't make a
difference right now.
So I'd rather caution on, on the side of being safe and having more coverage, and
having my colleagues understand this is just an interim, I repeat, interim move to get
this off so that we can protect the people of Maui County; and that, hopefully, in the
very near future, the task force or whatever else is put together by you, Mr. Chair,
and the rest of our Committee members here, that the people of Maui County, the
bicycle tours, and all those that are a part of this business, and all the visitors that
come here can have a safe and enjoyable time.
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I'd like to see no accidents, but I'm, I'm pragmatic. That's not possible. But if every
safety measure has been put in place and everybody's worked hard together, I think
we can limit the number of incidents, and that I think that is very important.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Members, other questions, comments, discussion on the motion to amend?
The Chair will just share with you that before you, Members, you have the ability to
take option, the option of choosing to move this amendment forward or not. You also
have the option of requesting executive session, and we have duly noticed this
agenda to enter in--to enter into executive session should the body by a two-thirds
vote request it. We also have the ability to postpone again action on this bill. And,
and we have various other combinations, which is also to move forward the request
of the subject re, regating--relating to a task force or a special committee. And it's
been years, I know Mr. Molina has brought this up years ago that the task force was
something he had advocated for to bring the industry, with interested parties, to a
common table to discuss how we would like to move the issues of safety, issues of
economic development, issues of community concern forward
.

So that is something that is before you. I would recommend that if you consider
moving the subject to a committee, that your Chair will be recommending that it go to,
at this point in time, that subject, to the Committee on Policy so that all nine Members
can sit and participate to eliminate any OIP issues. That's also liabilities, claims,
settlements are also part of Mr. Mateo's Policy Committee.
I think we need to, if anything, Members, look that there is, while there is specific
language in the Code relating to the insurance for the bicycle tour industry, we also
have Chapter 3.64, which is the Maui County Insurance Program, which in 1985, as I
understand our Code, established the 1,000,000 mark, twenty-two years ago, the
$1,000,000 mark.
So what is fair, we're not sure. But we do have resources available. You see the
Deputy Corporation Counsel. If this body deems it necessary to enter into executive
session to help in decision making, your Chair would be open to entertain a motion
that according to Hawaii State Revised Statutes, Section 92-5(a), subsection 4, as
well as Section 92-5(a), subsection 8, that the Council may enter into executive
session to discuss this matter regarding confidential information.
Ms. Balsa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:
MR. CHAIR, MAY I REQUEST AND MOVE THAT WE GO INTO
EXECUTIVE SESSION.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair would take this as a privileged motion, therefore, I will
be happy that the motion would be then, pursuant to Section 92-5(a)(4), Hawaii
Revised Statutes, and Section 92-5(a)(8), Hawaii Revised Statutes, that the Council
will move to executive session to discuss and deliberate upon matters that require
the consideration of information that must be kept confidential pursuant to State or
Federal law, or court order, as well as to consult with legal counsel on questions and
issues pertaining to the powers, duties, privileges, immunities, and liabilities of the
County. That is the motion before you, Members.
Mister, excuse me--before I recognize. And that was made by Ms. Baisa, seconded
by Ms. Johnson. Before I recognize Ms. Baisa, Mr. Molina, I noticed your hand.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Just as a suggestion for the committee or the Council to think about, if we do go into
executive session, can we consider a break for lunch. It is one o'clock and, you
know, out of consideration for staff, as well. So I just throw that out to the body for
consideration.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I would take that request, Mr. Molina, should the motion move
forward. Okay. Ms. Balsa, and then Ms. Anderson. Ms. Baisa, you made the
motion. Comments?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, Mr. Chair. I think that, at this point, it would be best to go
into executive session to fully discussion what is the big concerns that are being
voiced here. I think it's important that we have the information to make the right
decision.
And I also concur with Mr. Molina's suggestion. I think that would be a wise thing to
do.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Balsa.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I, I was just going to voice that feeling, also, Mr. Chair.
My blood sugar level's dropping real fast here.

CHAIR HOKAMA: I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, you know, we want to have clear minds to get this
legal advice; and I think it's only fair for everyone in this chambers that they get a
lunch break before we do that.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Any other comments before the Chair calls for the vote on the motion to, the
privileged motion to enter into executive session? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a nine-zero vote. Council will enter into executive session after
recess. What would you like, Members? Is 2:00 p.m. sufficient--2:30?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Two o'clock. Two.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Two, two.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Council shall stand in recess till 2:00 p.m. We are going to
reconvene and then go into executive session, okay. So, just, so we are, are clear
on procedure. Recess till 2:00 p.m.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 12:56 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 2:06 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
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CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of 16 February 2007 shall return to order.

Members, thank you. The Chair is well aware it's a very long day for all of us. But I
believe you have taken the responsible time in our deliberations to ensure that the
decisions we make is in the best of our County and our community.
You have approved a motion to enter into executive session for the purposes to deal
with Bill 84 that is up for second and final reading.
At this time, Members, the Chair will recess this meeting to enter executive session,
again, pursuant to Section 92-5(a)(4) and Section 92-5(a)(8) of the Hawaii Revised
Statutes, to deliberate with our Corporation Counsel on matters pertaining to, relating
to the powers, duties, privileges, immunities, and liabilities of the County, as well as
the consideration of information that must be kept confidential pursuant to State or
Federal law, or a court order.
Stating that, we shall now recess in preparation for executive session.
(THE CHAIR DECLARED THE OPEN SESSION IN RECESS AT 2:07 P.M., AND
CONVENED IN EXECUTIVE SESSION. THE OPEN SESSION WAS
RECONVENED AT 3:24 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting for the County of Maui, February 16, 2007,
shall return to order.

Members, we have just concluded executive session. Therefore, the status of what
is before you on the floor at this time is a main motion with a motion to amend, which
on page two of the proposed ordinance, under letter "a", the amendment is to delete
"5,000,000", replaced with "3,000,000"; and on under letter "c", strike "10,000,000"
and insert "3,000,000". That is the motion to amend at this time.
Further discussion on the motion to amend? Okay, seeing none, all in favor of the
motion to amend please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS BAISA, MEDEIROS, MOLINA,
PONTANILLA, VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO,
AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON AND JOHNSON.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So the Chair can state the vote correctly, "no" votes, Johnson,
Anderson. Any other "no" votes? Okay, the motion to amend passes by a seven to
two vote, with Members Anderson and Johnson voting "no."
We are now back to the main motion as amended. We are under discussion.
Mr, Victorino, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. No more comments. I think we've, to quote my
fellow Councilmember, "Beat this dead horse to a . . ." already. So I think, I think we
have our minds, I mean at least I have my mind made up. So go ahead.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Co-chair Medeiros, any last comments before I ask the other
Members?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair. No, I have no further comments on this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. And I think that, you know, sometimes executive
sessions clear things up and sometimes they don't. For me, it really, my basic
philosophy is still unchanged. I think that, for me, I'm going to turn this a little bit
differently, and I'm going to look at it in my, I, I guess my role as an insurance agent
in the past.
At some point in time, when do people take personal responsibilities for the activities
in which they engage. All I hear is liability insurance, risk on the part of the County,
risk of that, how much can we limit our liability to. There's an assumption in every
part of our discussion that's taken place in open session, and just even committee
meetings, that somehow the bicycle companies are wrong, somehow there's
something that we did that's wrong. If you do hang gliding, if you do scuba diving, if
you do free diving, if you engage in snorkeling, and you want to go boogie boarding,
and you want to go bicycle riding, there are risks involved. Why is it always
somebody else's fault? And, frankly, you know what, I'm, I'm just weary of it.
Because when I grew up, my brother broke his leg on the playground at the school.
We didn't sue the school. He was horsing around and it was icy, and he fell and he
broke his leg; and he was disabled for quite a long while.
The old way was accept responsibility for your own actions. And while it's terrible
that we have these injuries and these deaths and people that are paralyzed, every
day there are risks we take. I get in the car. I have a risk every time I drive from
Lahaina and back. So, you know, to me, driving on the road, it's a privilege; it's, it's
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not a right. Taking a tour is a privilege. To come to this island is a privilege, it's not a
right. And every time we engage in activities, there are risks involved.

It's just about accepting personal
So, to me, it's not about the insurance.
responsibility for your own actions_ I don't think this is, by increasing the insurance, I
don't think it's going to make it one bit more safe. I think somehow we have to
address the real issue,
And I also would charge those individuals that want to engage in activities where
there is hazard, think about what you're doing because all the risks should not be
assumed by this island. We, we're not responsible for the choices that you make.
Accept some responsibility on yourself.
And for me, I'm, I'm--this is a protest vote if nothing else. So I will not be supporting
the main motion because I just think that we're asking the wrong questions.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members, on the motion to--as amended? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I have a little different philosophy. I think we do have a responsibility to visitors who
come here, you know. I think people assume that, especially if something is, you
know, you know, an upfront activity, not something underground, but something that's
advertised and offered in all the hotels and all the activity desks, I think they have a
right to assume that it's a safe activity or we wouldn't, we wouldn't be allowing it. And
even though people sign waivers for dangerous activities, we sign a waiver when we
have surgery. That doesn't mean the, that we, we don't expect the surgeon to be
highly skilled, that we're taking a calculated risk.
So the issue here really is there will be accidents; there are accidents. And some of
them are very catastrophic, you know, people paralyzed for life, somebody losing a
loved one to death; and it's not quite the same as having a broken leg. You want to
be compensated for that loss, and you're going to go to the deepest pocket you can
go to, which is the County of Maui.
I think we have a fiduciary responsibility to make sure that we have enough insurance
coverage imposed on those operators to make sure that the taxpayer isn't baling out
the bike companies when they have a fatality or a catastrophic accident.
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So I fully support this. I'd like to see it even greater, but it is what it is now. And I
don't think it's, I don't think it's putting the bike companies--I don't think it's a, a
onerous request, given the risk that is involved and the extent of the . . . injury that
could be suffered by someone. So I think it's a fair request, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, I'll be brief.
I'll be supporting this with reservations; and my reservations are that I don't think this
takes it far enough, and I hope that we'll revisit it soon.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members?
If not, before the Chair calls for the vote, I will state that besides this decision, and I
know that it brings concern to many components of our community, we have the
ability after this vote to also, with your non-objections, to refer to Committee on Policy
the subject matter regarding the liability insurance for the bicycle tour program in
relationship to a consideration whether or not the Council would like to authorize a
task force that Mr. Molina has advocated for, or a special committee.
But I would say that if we do, it would--might be also helpful to expand it that we look
at liability insurance in general. I think we have concerns beyond just bicycle tours.
We got the parks, we got the playgrounds, we got the beaches, we've got
campgrounds, you know; we've got police activities, fire activities, wastewater, Water
Department. So the issue of liability might be better pursued in Policy, as well as the
Chairman is well aware that at least all Members can actively participate on that
Committee.
Stating that, Members, the motion before you is to adopt Bill 84 on second and final
reading as amended. Any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS
ANDERSON,
BAISA,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have eight "ayes'", one "no", Ms. Johnson. Bill 84 passes second
and final reading as amended.
Members, with no objections, the Chair will be referring to the Committee on Policy,
the subject of liability insurance in regards to the bicycle tour business, as well as the
general liability issues of the County.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
BILL NO. 84 (2006), DRAFT 1, WAS PASSED ON SECOND
AND FINAL READING.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, THE MATTER RELATING TO
LIABILITY INSURANCE IN REGARDS TO THE BICYCLE
TOUR BUSINESS, AS WELL AS OTHER GENERAL LIABILITY
ISSUES OF THE COUNTY, WAS REFERRED TO THE
POLICY COMMITTEE.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there is nothing further to come before the
Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I know Mr. Victorino needs to go, so thank you for your patience.
Announcements--Mr. Pontanilla.
(Councilmember Victorino was excused from the meeting at 3:35 p.m.)

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.
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ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of February 16,
2007, was adjourned by the Chair at 3:52 p.m.
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